

ADVANCING EDUCATION IN MUSLIM SOCIETIES

MAPPING THE TERRAIN REPORT 2018-2019



ADVANCING EDUCATION IN MUSLIM SOCIETIES

MAPPING THE TERRAIN REPORT

2018-2019

WRITING TEAM

Ilham Nasser

Senior Researcher Jehanzeb Cheema Methodologist Maryam Saroughi Researcher

Ahmed Alwani, Vice President - IIIT Study Advisor and Contributor

A SPECIAL THANKS TO

Cynthia Miller-Idriss Shariq Siddiqui Saulat Pervez

For contributions to various stages of the study

THANKS TO

Robin Blackburn *Editor*

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

This study would not have happened without our partners in so many countries, some as affiliates of IIIT and others in academic institutions, in East Africa, South and East Asia, and the Middle East. The enthusiasm, professionalism, and commitment of the research coordinators and their data collectors made this report possible. Originally, we did not plan to publish the results of the first round of the study, but the high-quality data we received motivated us to share our findings. These partnerships are long-term, and we cherish them fully. Finally, we are thankful to all the students, teachers, administrators, and parents in all locations for their contributions to this study. We hope this report reflects their stories and adheres to the highest standards of research ethics.

This study was approved by the Institutional Review Board (IRB) of Indiana University, Indiana.

INTERNATIONAL INSTITUTE OF ISLAMIC THOUGHT

The International Institute of Islamic Thought (IIIT) is the premier international organization focusing on providing a platform for the unique perspective of Muslim thinkers, scholars and practitioners in the humanities and social sciences. For almost 40 years, IIIT has been a voice for moderation, diversity and renewal in Islamic thought, with an emphasis on concepts such as co-existence and building the capacity of communities to address their common global and local challenges. Today, IIIT is the voice of the Muslim intellectual tradition in the west, and a champion for scholarship, knowledge and learning in Muslim societies across the world.

IIIT was established in 1981 as a U.S. non-profit 501(c) (3) non-denominational organization. Its headquarters are in Herndon, Virginia, in the suburbs of Washington, D.C.

CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	1
1. Introduction	3
Background	3
Rationale	3
Goals of the AEMS Initiative	5
2. Conceptual Framework	6
The Human Development Approach	6
Spiral Dynamics and Values	7
Tawhīd	9
Head-Heart-Hands	11
Mapping the Terrain: 2018-2019	12
Constructs	12
Empathy	13
Forgiveness	13
Moral Reasoning	14
Community Mindedness	14
Religiosity	15
Self-emcacy	15
Sense of Belonging	16
3. Methodology	17
Sample Groups	19
Measures	19
Analytical Method	25
Power Analysis	25
Demographic Information	26
4. Analysis and Findings	33
Factor Analysis	33
Reliability Analysis	41
Scale/Subscale Descriptives	44
Path Analysis Results	50
Spiral Dynamics Model Application	59
Cross Validation	60
Confirmatory Factor Analysis	60
Cluster Analysis	61
5. Conclusions and Limitations	64
Limitations of the Study	67
References	69
Appendix A	76
Appendix B	77

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

This report is based on a study that is part of the initiative on Advancing Education in Muslim Societies (AEMS). It shares the results of the first annual empirical research on "Mapping the Terrain" of education in Muslim societies. The study emerged in order to, first, carry the legacy of IIITs intellectual work in education and, second, address the gaps in knowledge on valuesbased education as part of the human development approach. The long-term goal is to contribute to the knowledge of human civilizations and how they can imagine a future of prosperity, justice, and peace. This goal is accomplished through conducting evidence-based research and generating new knowledge on the state of universal Qur'anic values and ways in which they influence the path of human development and states of consciousness in Muslim societies. The results of the study will be available for the use of researchers, policy makers, education change agents, and others.

This study is unique in its approach and scope, as it includes more than 25,000 participants and covers 13 countries and one republic within a country. With its focus on schools, universities, and the stakeholders around them, this initiative elevates human development through education as a goal in itself and as a method of achieving the goal of peaceful living for humanity. It also brings the voices of youths and young adults to the forefront of the education reform agenda. This is of particular importance as the next generations in many Muslim societies are responding to the current geopolitical conditions with resistance and resilience with no authentic assessment of their struggles and ways to ensure their futures beyond employment and citizenship. The goal of the human development is to reach the states of higher consciousness and live according to values shared by all people.

A thorough examination of the literature and the universal Qur'anic values led to the selection of constructs such as empathy, forgiveness, and moral reasoning, among others. These values resonate with Muslims and non-Muslims alike and are central to human development and wellbeing. Questions remain about how youths perceive these values and how adults infuse them and reason around them when challenged by everyday adversities and economic hardships. The annual nature of this study will provide a space for dialogue and intellectual debates on aspects of education and human development that have practical implications for policy, assessment and pedagogy. The wide distribution of the study results and the availability of the data sets will certainly encourage these conversations.

A thorough selection process of the study methods, design, and conceptual framework conducted by the research team – whose members have a diversity of expertise and academic preparation – ensured that all the study's components were conducted with sensitivity to local conditions and ensured the selection of existing instruments that are reliable and valid in international contexts. The collaborations with local research teams in each location also ensured input from researchers in each country. The results of the analysis of this large-scale quantitative study suggest complex yet extremely important lessons on the values selected and their importance. The results also provide lessons on the research methods used and their success and challenges. This report also shares the conceptualizing of the study, especially its human development approach and the results of the first annual data collection of Mapping the Terrain.

When placing forgiveness and community mindedness as outcome variables and empathy and moral reasoning as predictors of participants' scores on those among individuals in the study, we are assuming the high possibility of confirming that and especially the positive direction of the predictions in the model. This equation is further enhanced by three additional variables that are suggested to promote the outcomes religiosity, sense of belonging, and sense of self-efficacy. The results of the study confirm the model and the power of empathy (more than moral reasoning) to enhance the tendencies to forgive and become more community minded as part of the collective in Muslim societies. Demographic variables among the various target groups (students in K-12 and higher education, teachers, administrators, and parents) such as gender and education did not play significant roles in determining the results of the study.

1. INTRODUCTION

Background

Advancing Education in Muslim Societies (AEMS) is part of a larger effort to reform education in Muslim societies and in many of the world's communities, especially in the Global South or what international agencies call "lower income countries" (Adamson, Astrand, & Darling-Hammond, 2016). AEMS is an aspiration and a long-term goal of the International Institute of Islamic Thought (IIIT). It responds to the immediate need to reform education systems in Muslim societies as part of the global reform effort that goes against the current approach to education as an "ideological package" of reform ideas (Carnoy & Rhoten, 2002). This includes, for example, the so-called Global Education Reform Movement (GERM) of privatization, standardized testing, accountability, and school choice. GERM's rationale is based on economic investments in the private and corporate sectors of education, and the resulting reforms are typically driven by top-down policies and imports from developed countries (Adamson et al., 2016). For example, Chile imported the neoliberal (free market) model of education developed in the United States to improve education through competition and school choice (Castro-Hidalgo & Gomez-Alvarez, 2016). Such scenarios, however, have often been criticized for how school choice disproportionately benefits wealthier communities, as opposed to those living in poverty.

A closer historical examination of reform efforts specific to Muslim societies is an important component beyond the scope of this report, but it is important to acknowledge the contributions of many Muslim scholars, such as those in Egypt and other countries who called for reform of education in general and Islamic education in particular (Gesink, 2006). The further examination of the impact of GERM on Muslim societies and how international aid is determined is also an important component to provide the historical, geopolitical, and social contexts of reform efforts, but lies beyond the scope of this report.

More specifically to the organization and its limited efforts to contribute to reform, IIIT has been both an agent to achieve the reform objectives and a leading academic and research institution charged with renewing Islamic thought through reforming education and integrating Islamic knowledge into the social sciences. Two years ago, IIIT made an intentional refocus on AEMS as a core framework that guides the theoretical, empirical, and organizational aspects of the institute. The initiative closes the circle of more than 30 years of theoretical work to the applied research, and thereby shares the knowledge widely and acquires a voice in the discussion on reform initiatives. AEMS comes as a "theoretical discourse as well as to generate data-driven research that represents the highest levels of intellectual integrity" (Alwani & Nasser, 2019, p. 30). Mapping the Terrain as an annual study is designed to further the AEMS empirical research agenda.

Rationale

Reform of education in its broadest sense requires forces coming together to improve education systems as well as policies and leadership. It also necessitates long-term planning and flexible designs including the involvement of multiple stakeholders to impact policies, curriculum, and teaching practices. With full awareness of the enormous tasks that a reform agenda entails, the empirical

framework of AEMS offers a way to contribute to the advancement of education in Muslim societies and beyond. The initiative views education as a platform for addressing the status quo of education spaces and the larger geopolitical environments to explore ways in which education can play a role in infusing values and empowering individuals and groups to pursue those as part of their personal development.

Obviously, to be effective, this approach requires grounding in local theories and perspectives, especially considering how data-driven and evidence-based recommendations and policies may contribute to comprehensive reform efforts implemented by governments and education systems in Muslim societies and elsewhere (Alnahdi, 2014). Ultimately, Mapping the Terrain will produce new empirical data intended to advance education in Muslim societies and contribute to the scholarly body of work in these areas. By widely sharing the results of the annual study and the data sets of Mapping the Terrain, AEMS encourages further research and the generation of field-based recommendations for the implementation of sound and appropriate practices and policies.

While leading educational research and interventions emphasize education for employment and citizenship development, this initiative argues for a broader and more values-based approach to cognitive, emotional, and spiritual development. Further, although the empirical study of the initiative is not primarily interested in academic performance, the values and constructs included are related (directly or indirectly) to achievement. The weight given to the emotional, cognitive, and spiritual aspects of human development will in turn generate new information and address gaps in empirical knowledge that will indirectly influence academic achievement (Rothon, Goodwin, & Stansfield, 2012). Each value that is investigated is key to the overall development of the individual and community.

A review of a major study examining programs in 231 schools that implemented socio-emotional focused programs – mostly in Western contexts – suggested that socio-emotional aspects contributed to students' prosocial behaviors as well as attitudes toward schooling (Durlack, Weissberg, Dymnicki, Taylor, & Schellinger, 2011). Despite its importance, this area of research is lacking in Muslim societies. Diekstra (2008) points out that a majority of studies examining the effectiveness of school-based social and emotional learning programs have been conducted in the United States, and the rest have mostly been conducted in Canada or Australia.

The Mapping the Terrain annual study is the vehicle to address this gap in research in Muslim societies and to achieve the empirical research objectives of AEMS. It serves as a hub for information on education-related topics, especially those related to the "learning to be" concept identified and articulated by UNESCO as one of the four pillars of education, along with learning to do, learning to know, and learning to live together. (UNESCO, 1996). The "learning to be" approach is at the center of this initiative – specifically, the way that approach encompasses values as part of the educational process. The study explores constructs that align with basic universal values and ways in which they manifest as part of a growth and development trajectory. It is designed to learn more about the aspects of personal and community development among participants in both the school systems (whether formal or informal) and in higher education institutions to achieve the long-term goals of human understanding and peaceful coexistence.

The study was launched in 2018 to emphasize the importance of evidence-based generation of knowledge on values. It started with a pilot of four constructs: empathy, forgiveness, moral reasoning, and community mindedness. These measurable constructs are selected because they are grounded in a universal value system that is important in the lives and development of humanity. In addition, several other constructs were hypothesized to act as predictors (although they are not necessarily considered as values): sense of belonging, self-efficacy, and religiosity. Administered in 13 countries and one republic within a country (see country/site list in Appendix A) among secondary education students, their parents, teachers, and administrators as well as university students, the study is indeed goal oriented and complex. It also has the potential to inform researchers and decision makers in Muslim contexts and beyond.

The above constructs are foundational to many others that are instrumental for success in life and in schooling. Since the AEMS initiative is interested in progress along the human development trajectory as a way to achieve the goals of human prosperity and peaceful living, aligning the empirical research agenda of AEMS with a values-based framework is unique to this study. Based on that premise, Mapping the Terrain explores critical and neglected aspects of advancing education in its broadest sense to benefit Muslim societies by providing new and authentic knowledge that will inform the areas of pedagogy, policy, and curriculum. The empirical research approach at the heart of this initiative will ultimately produce recommendations for new strategies on engaging the cognitive, emotional, and behavioral aspects of development that will contribute to human civilization in meaningful ways. Our reliance on the local voices in so many countries and the investment in authentic research skill development makes this study unique and an important contribution to scholarship in education reform.

Finally, the initiative will contribute to reform efforts in Muslim societies, especially in educational thinking that is authentic and culturally appropriate. In contexts such as Muslim societies of today, where state and religion are intertwined, a thorough and a sensitive approach is critical. For example, schooling typically includes Islamic Studies as a distinct subject within or as an integrated part of school curriculum. That makes spiritual and religious thinking critical to understanding local communities and what they deem important to a meaningful life (Nasser, Miller-Idriss & Alwani, 2018). Thus, it is critical to equip Muslim youths with tools and skills to respond to modern pressures. This study contributes to that by providing an annual data bank on the perceptions and views of these youths, among others, on values that are important to their faith and religious upbringing as well as to their lives as citizens of the world and of the 21st century.

Goals of the AEMS Initiative

The AEMS initiative attempts to achieve the following:

- Contribute to the Integration of Knowledge (IOK) intellectual discourse and its interface with
 academic disciplines in Muslim societies' educational systems. The initial interface with academic
 disciplines and educational systems will be through the adoption of the "Universal Qur'anic Values"
 approach.
- Provide evidence-based knowledge on advancing education in Muslim societies. Eventually, it will be expanded into other possible ways to interface IOK's theoretical framework with the empirical aspects of AEMS.
- Recommend policies that engage governments, non-governmental organizations and universities, among others, on ways to transform education systems and advance people's well-being so they can participate proactively in building their societies and a civilization of peace and prosperity for all.
- Advocate for a developmental approach that is relevant to Muslim youths, schools, universities, families, and communities at large.
- Contribute to preparing a new generation of Muslim intellectuals, educators and academics for research and teaching careers engaged with AEMS's major initiatives.
- Forge a universal intellectual discourse on the IOK and its "Universal Qur'anic Values" as a paradigm (Alwani & Nasser, 2019, p. 32).

2. CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK

The Human Development Approach

The developmental approach that this study is based on provides the most flexible and longitudinal framework for growth and change, especially considering the social, cultural, and political variations in Muslim societies. It also focuses on the "richness of human lives rather than on simply the richness of economies" (Jahan, 2016, p. 2). The human development approach presents education as a positive influence during growth and a potential factor in the cognitive, moral, and socio-emotional domains of personal development. Adopting the human development approach suggests the possibility of reversing the "damage" done in fragile conditions (Committee on Integrating the Science of Early Childhood Development, 2000) and moves the conversation away from the deficit model and toward an asset-based approach to education. Furthermore, in the design of Mapping the Terrain, we aim to refine the human development approach selected and its application in Muslim societies to create a more culturally relevant developmental trajectory.

The human development approach provides a unique framework for spiritual, values-based, and intrapersonal growth for Muslim youths and communities as part of a larger movement toward human understanding and prosperity. This study applies a comprehensive human development theory where values play an instrumental role in improving human lives. A review of the human development classical literature shows that theorists such as Piaget and Inhelder (1969) and Erikson (1959) suggested the person goes through universal developmental stages from infancy to adulthood highlighting the importance of physical maturity and the environment in growth at various rates. Also, prominent moral development theorists such as Kohlberg (1984), Gilligan (1993), Maslow (1943, 1954), and Kegan (1982), highlight a linear progression from the basic stages of existence to the higher ones through maturation. For example, Kohlberg's moral development theory suggested a growth process from a simple right and wrong stage of reasoning about morals to a more complex and sophisticated stage of high moral and humanistic values (1984).

However, none of these theories specifically address the possibilities and variations in human growth as species in a larger context (Beck & Cowan, 2006), and few highlight the possibility of moving back and forth on the developmental trajectory (Erikson's theory may be one of the few, but it differs in its emphasis on regression as a result of not resolving developmental dilemmas). Kohlberg, for example, identified one of the stages of moral development as "postconventional morality," in which the person sees order as a contract between people and a way to protect individual rights (Kohlberg, 1984). This stage is followed by the highest stage, which Kohlberg (1984) named "universal ethical principles," an ideal stage that is reached when people adhere to a few abstract and universal principles such as equality and respect for human dignity. Few people – if any – can reach this stage.

Kegan (1982), on the other hand, presents a stage-like progression of development based on Piaget's theory of cognitive development (1977), where the person moves to the highest stage of psychological maturity of the mind that he calls the "self-transforming mind." Again, few can reach this highest stage. Furthermore, in the classical theories of Maslow (1943, 1954), Kohlberg (1984), and Kegan (1982), the highest stages are very hard to achieve and therefore primarily aspirational. This view makes it impossible for people to believe in these higher moral stages.

Critics of the moral development stages of Kohlberg – particularly Gilligan and her stages (1993) – strive for a level Gilligan calls the "morality of nonviolence," a heightened understanding of choice between one's own needs and care for others. She appropriately calls this approach the "ethics of care," a theory developed in response to Kohlberg's theory of moral development (Gilligan, 1993). Further, Fowler (1991) who contributed a stage theory on faith development based on Christian theological perspective, identifies developmental stages that become vague and hard to achieve as a person moves up the developmental pathways. All the above-mentioned theories contend that the person cannot reach the highest stages even though the theorists deem them critical for moral development and growth.

Spiral Dynamics and Values

To move away from a stage-like and linear progression of growth and to highlight the complexities of development within established human value systems, an extensive review of the literature led to the Spiral Dynamics model of intrapersonal development (Beck & Cowan, 1996, 2006) as a framework representing the developmental trajectory of human values. This model also offers states that are achievable and not permanent. The dynamic nature of the model and the ways it illustrates the changing developmental pathways involved in the various states of consciousness appealed to and seemed appropriate for an initiative in Muslim societies with various cultural, social, and political environments. In this model, individual growth is determined by age early in life and by life circumstances later. It is a complex model that is based on many years of work by several key researchers (Beck & Cowan, 1996, 2006). According to Lessem (2018), "It's the first major, systematic, conceptual system, and complex way of thinking about everything that addresses the big picture" (p. xiii). The model claims to offer the code to humanity because of its examination of human existence going back to the early evolution of people and placing humanity on a developmental trajectory that requires a re-examination of the states of consciousness as we all go through them (as individuals and groups) in ways that encompass values such empathy, compassion, and social and economic justice (Beck & Cowan, 2006).

The Spiral Dynamics model highlights states of consciousness instead of stages because states represent temporary conditions, while stages are developmentally permanent periods decided by maturation in many of the theories. Stage theories begin in infancy, and some claim the stages are universal. The Spiral Dynamics model is flexible and contextual in its emphasis on life conditions (Wilber, 2007). Beck and Cowan (Beck & Cowan, 1996, 2006) attribute the Spiral Dynamics model to the work of Graves (1970), who observed how people behave and think in different ways about virtually everything in life. According to Beck and Cowan: "Spirals are alive, magical, powerful, and multidimensional. Spirals reflect thought in a way that is open-ended, continuous, and dynamic." (Beck & Cowan, 2006, p. 26). Beck, Teddy, Solonin, Viljoen, and Johns (2018) reiterate this when they state: "Our history is one of regeneration as we time and time again tackle challenges and create new ways of living and thinking to solve these challenges" (p. xviii).

Among the few recent large-scale empirical studies examining the Spiral Dynamics model, Stambolovic's (Stambolovic, 2002) analysis conducted in Serbia/Yugoslavia suggests that each level of psychosocial existence develops in response to those life conditions that are formative for cultures and/or countries. Stambolovic asserts, "Cultures/countries are formed around a specific centre of gravity (determined by a specific level of existence) that determines boundaries of optimal behavior, thinking and even perception. To understand the processes in a certain community it is necessary to discover the centre of gravity" (Stambolovic, 2002, p. 60).

Based on this understanding, we suggest that in many (but not all) Muslim societies, spiritual and religious thinking are core to developmental values-based education, and this must be acknowledged as part of any educational research agenda in these contexts. Thus, even though Beck and Cowan's

model proposes eight different states of consciousness and growth from the instinctive to the state of worldly (as shown in Figure 1 below), we have adapted this model, so it represents three distinct but flexible and fluid levels and clusters. Each level contains three states, including an additional ninth state, *tawhīd* (Oneness of God), as an integrated and higher state of consciousness that is essential for understanding ways of thinking and reasoning in Muslim societies. The model also has room for adaptation across cultures and contexts and in a recent publication is used in an attempt to describe the model's understanding of major conflicts in the 20th century, such as the Apartheid era and the Palestinian-Israeli conflict (Beck et al., 2018). Its fluidity enables us to consider the most important aspects of the Islamic faith and articulate it as part of the developmental trajectory. *Tawhīd*, as one of the most foundational beliefs in Islam, has a space on the Spiral Dynamics model because, in our view, it is the highest state of consciousness in the developmental model. For someone to reach this state of being means that he or she sees it as an inclusive state of consciousness which includes the previous states (see Table 1 below) from the egocentric, to the ethnocentric, and worldly, ultimately moving the human existence to the state of coexistence with everything in the universe as distinct from the existence of the Almighty.

The Spiral Dynamics states of consciousness are developmental and have certain characteristics. The table below (Table 1) presents the states and their characteristics.

Table 1: The adapted human development states of consciousness model (Beck & Cowan, 1996; Beck et al., 2018)¹

Instinctive: Natural instincts and reflexes direct existence. This state is also characteristic of the early emergence of the human species where people struggled for their existence and to stay alive. It is focused on fulfillment of basic survival needs.

Animistic: Live according to traditions and rituals of group/clan. This state also describes the beginning of seeking harmony and stability with others for safety in a world that is mysterious and unpredictable.

Egocentric: Asserting self for dominance, impulsive and immediate. This state highlights the human need in certain circumstances to break free and act impulsively to express individual strength. It is the state of power focus.

Absolutistic: Obedience as higher authority and rules direct search for truth. In this state of consciousness humans look for purpose and order to ensure a future. This is the period in human history when monotheistic religions emerged as a basic code for law and order.

Multiplistic: Act pragmatically and calculate to get desired results. In this state individuals and groups strategize to prosper. It is the state of "Strive Drive."

Relativistic: Empathy to feel and desire to respond. This is the state of the human bond when people look inward for connections and attempt to equalize with others.

Systemic: Interconnections and layered causes. In this state people intentionally integrate and align systems.

Holistic/Worldly: Experiential learning, transpersonal living. In this high state people look to synergize and find common goals and systems. They are synthesis oriented.

Tawhīd: Highest consciousness of human interconnectedness with a collective being. It focuses on oneness with God as well as oneness of "being" with the surrounding environment and each other (see section on *tawhīd* below).

¹ Parts of this Table were retrieved from http://www.cruxcatalyst.com/2013/09/26/spiral-dynamics-a-way-of-understanding-human-nature/ on 10/13/2019.



Figure 1: Spiral Dynamics model with *Tawhīd* as the ninth state.

It is clear based on this model that individual growth does not happen in a vacuum, for it involves a process that relies heavily upon the human capacity to change systems as "old ones fade away in the spiral and new ones emerge" (Beck et al., 2018, p. 15). It also involves a parallel process of "changing life conditions such as time, place, problems, and circumstances" (Beck et al. 2018, p. xxiii). In this model, individual growth is determined by physical development in early years and later by circumstances. In addition to the development of spirituality as the individual matures, the model presents a desired trajectory that is transformative through the emphasis on human values in leadership and in intrapersonal and interpersonal growth. Hence, promising interventions are possible to enhance people's state of being and consciousness whether done through policy, business endeavors, or pedagogy and curriculum.

The model as we modified it guides the rationale for this study and the analysis of the empirical research findings; it will be adapted and revised as we interpret the results of the Mapping the Terrain annual study so that we can continue to add meaning to the theoretical framework as well as to the interpretation of our research agenda around education reform. For example, we are interested in discovering and further exploring what kinds of pedagogical and policy interventions would help education systems promote growth trajectories for young people and address factors at play in Muslim societies. The adaptation of this model to Muslim societies' policy making and leadership, especially including the highest stage of *tawhīd*, is beneficial. Adding *tawhīd* here is unique and hence requires explanation and elaboration, especially the way it is infused in the model and the way it may be applied in the analysis.

Tawhid

In the Spiral Dynamics development model, we adopted God's oneness (*tawhīd*) as the highest state of consciousness one can reach on the developmental model. This is particularly important to clarify here because of the variations in how far this basic belief can be taken. Specifically, it can be interpreted from a very narrow and literal interpretation of the Oneness of God to a broader and a more inclusive view of God. We are using the working definition of *tawhīd* as part of the model, and any theological interpretation (such as in jurisprudence) is beyond the scope of this report. We take this approach because a simple view of the concept may be taken in the wrong direction. For example, some of those

who believe in *tawhīd* are confident they their beliefs are superior to all others, while a more in-depth view reveals a more complex revelation of the Oneness of God that applies to monotheism in general and the unity of all of God's creations.

Our view of the concept is based on previous Islamic philosophers and scholars who elaborated on *tawhīd* not only to describe God as the Creator, but also as the universal power (Aslan, 2011) that enables humans and creatures to live in harmony with self, others, and their surroundings (Al Faruqi, 2000). In our approach, the tawhid state may be the ultimate for devout Muslims, but it is not exclusive to Muslim believers, as it holds relevance for individuals from other religions and convictions as well. This model is aligned with Wilber's articulation (2007) that moral development tends to move from "me" (egocentric) to "us" (ethnocentric) to "all of us" (worldly) – a good example of the unfolding waves of consciousness (p. 34). Our model takes a step further by emphasizing the "beyond us" state as a higher goal in the developmental trajectory. A person and his or her understanding of Tawhid and the depth of its manifestation may in fact, go through a developmental process from the lowest states of consciousness (the tribal and egocentric) to the highest in the model (the worldly) and beyond to incorporate a universal consciousness where the only distinction with clear boundaries is between the creator and the creation. Our version of the model relies on the initial premise that values may be considered innate and instinctive qualities and may not require any after worldly incentives to be expressed in behaviors toward the creation - our fellow humans and our surroundings (Haidt, 2001). Hence, the ninth state that was never developed in the model (Beck et al., 2018) is for us the tawhīd state. The role of education in this case is to promote the states of consciousness that will bring these human qualities out and utilize those to promote the human development trajectory towards our coexistence.

Several prominent scholars of Islam articulated the inclusive views of tawhid that support its integration in the human development model as our framework. Several classical Islamic philosophers such as Abduh, (1906) and Al-Ghazali (1095/2001) assert that the declaration of one's belief is not where tawhid ends and that it is not enough to do so. In fact, tawhid extends to one's relationship with both God and all creation (Qurtuby, 2013). For Muslim reformists such as Abduh, tawhīd is a "theology of unity" (Qurtuby, 2013, p. 308) because it is not just a declaration; it is the study of God Himself including God's 99 attributes which provide a thorough description of God's virtues. When interpreting some of the classical work on tawhid further, it is commonly understood God who knows all about people, but it is people's duty to learn about God. Thus, knowing God and His attributes strengthens the relationship between a human and his/her Creator, leading people closer to achieving tawhīd. More recently, scholars such as Qurtuby (2013) and El-Moslimany (2018) re-emphasize the assertion that tawhid does not simply mean believing in the oneness of God but also "the unity of humankind and the whole creation." Tawhīd "is basically the central precept of Islam aiming at establishing social justice ('adl) and creating equal social structures within societies, which is a vital ingredient for peacemaking mainly because peace without justice is an illusion" (Qurtuby, 2013, p. 313). Believing in the oneness of creation removes arrogance, prejudice, and injustice. Qurtuby further argues that *tawhīd* is not only a declaration but is also the key to ridding man of hatred, oppression, and other sinful behaviors. Therefore, the purpose of *tawhīd* is not to proclaim God's oneness, but to behave in a way that is conscious of God's watch over the entire world.

It is clear from the reviews of previous work by Islamic scholars that *tawhīd* applies to one's everyday life where a Muslim demonstrates and applies the Islamic values and moral code. El-Moslimany (2018) clearly articulates that when she states: "Humanity too is a rich mosaic of individuals – all from a common origin, but who became geographically separated to form distinct populations and cultures, superficially different but meant to know and learn from one another" (p. 18). Thus, according to her and others, *tawhīd* is key to achieving happiness on earth and in the hereafter.

Head-Heart-Hands



Figure 2: Operational Framework

To enhance people's abilities to gain access to all levels of development described and to empower them to move on the developmental trajectory through data-driven and evidence-based knowledge, we utilize the Head-Heart-Hands model as a mechanism to engage people in change and transformation (Krathwohl, Bloom, & Masia, 1964; Orr, 1992; Sipos, Battisti & Grimm, 2008) that may be applied in education programs, interventions, and policies (See Figure 2).

In this model, the Head (knowledge, perceptions, thoughts, and metacognition), Heart (relational knowledge of emotional and social values and insights), and Hands (deep engagement in doing and active use of concepts) all work together and simultaneously (Sipos, Battisti, & Grimm, 2008). The "3H" approach suggests that any transformation should take into consideration the whole person.

The 3H transformative model aligns well with Islamic teachings, where connections between Head, Heart, and Hands are discussed in writings of scholars of Islamic education (for example, (Kilani, 1996), especially in the areas of cognition, intuition, and their relationship with action. Head corresponds to the Qur'anic concept of '*aql* (head or intellect), which is seen as the repository of cognition, belief, reflections, and perceptions. Heart links with the Qur'anic concept of *fu'ad* (inner heart), responsible for emotions (Agustiar, 2015). Finally, hands relate to the Qur'anic concept of '*amal*, a translation of conscious action combined with intention (*niyyah*). The main function of the 3H model is to describe the mechanism in which empowerment may be utilized at all levels of consciousness.

Combining the adapted Spiral Dynamics developmental model with the head-heart-hands model provides a complex mechanism for advancing human development in a way that is dynamic and non-imposing and has a unique contribution to Muslim societies. In the empirical research and in working with the local teams we implemented the model through:

- 1. Collaborating with formal and non-formal education institutions and research entities in each site;
- 2. Engaging religious institutions, scholars, and decision makers in the different localities; and

3. Investing in building research capacity, strengthening the research platform, and improving the quality of empirical studies by offering training and further improvement of research skills. The conceptual framework as well as the methodology will be altered based on the field results and input from local researchers. The annual study is continuously improved as we interpret the results of our studies so that we can continue to add meaning to the theoretical framework as well as to the interpretation of our research agenda on education reform. The intention is to find ways to positively disrupt the trajectory from transmission to transformation in order to ensure values-based and meaningful developmental experiences and life outcomes for all young people in Muslim societies.

Mapping the Terrain 2018-2019

The Mapping the Terrain study includes multiple waves of data collection that are continuous and build on findings successively. In the first attempt to map the terrain, we narrowed down the list of constructs and selected four as mentioned earlier: empathy, forgiveness, moral reasoning, and community mindedness. These are embedded in the developmental states of consciousness that we identified and are hypothesized to describe human growth and progression from egocentric and tribal living/thinking into a more ethnocentric way of thinking. These would eventually progress to the worldly state of mind and the *tawhīd* state of consciousness. The four constructs are also rooted in universal values, Qur'anic verses, and numerous prophetic examples where there is emphasis on empathy, forgiveness, moral reasoning, and community mindedness and related concepts and values. For example, one of the most emblematic instances is Prophet Muhammad's forgiveness and amnesty issued to the people of Makkah, his birthplace, after he and his followers marched triumphantly into the city. He forgave his enemies, some of whom had murdered members of his family, close friends, and companions (Lings, 1983). There are numerous other examples in Islamic teaching that ground our research in authentic and historical contexts.

Current research confirms the viability of these constructs and their derivatives in the Arab and Islamic contexts. For example, research on forgiveness in the Middle East suggests integrating it in the curriculum and in teacher training (Abu-Nimer & Nasser, 2013). Likewise, research among Muslim Indonesian students shows that Islamic beliefs lead to higher levels of moral reasoning within that population, with such beliefs being positively correlated with orthodox beliefs, prayer, and understanding of justice and equality (Chang-Ho, Ibrahim, & Kim, 2009). Evidence from Bangladesh suggests that happiness among Muslims is strongly related to sense of belonging and connectedness (Devine, Hinks, & Naveed, 2019). The Mapping the Terrain research agenda aspires to provide an evidence-based, multi-country study on the four selected constructs that would improve our understanding not only at the conceptual level, but also – and most importantly – indicate how these constructs may be integrated and infused in education in Muslim societies. The study is therefore a platform for deeper investigations and recommendations for advancing and maximizing educational experiences in Muslim societies.

Constructs

Based on the review of previous literature and our own interpretation of the constructs and their relevance to Muslim societies, the following section provides a brief description of the values and the way we define them as measurable constructs of the study. This review is in no way comprehensive, but it provides a brief view of our research orientation and the way we define the constructs and their fit within the human development model. The idea is that these values may be placed at the various states of consciousness with the possibility of moving back and forth as educational interventions and policies are put in place. Some of the values we included here are in fact part of the Spiral Dynamics model, especially empathy and moral reasoning, as a mechanism to move people between states. Sense

of belonging to the immediate group and beyond as well as community mindedness also constitute an important part of the model and its progression (Beck et al., 2018).

We divided the constructs into two groups that play different roles in the model we hypothesized. Whether a variable is a predictor, or an outcome heavily depended on the review of the literature, especially meta-analyses of previous studies conducted on the constructs where possible (Andrews, 2000; Konrath, O'Brien, & Hsing, 2011). The report attempts, for the first time, to make meaning out of the way these constructs work together to motivate increases from lower to higher states of consciousness and values as well as reaching the inclusive state of *tawhīd*.

Empathy

Defined as the ability and willingness to care, feel, and take the perspective of others. Empathy has been mostly studied in the developmental psychology field; scholars such as Davis (1994) emphasize both cognitive and affective perspectives of empathy. Many cognitive theorists argue that empathy is grounded in social understanding and is used interchangeably with compassion for others' welfare and state of being. Moral and philosophical theorists, however, suggest that empathy refers to an individual's sympathetic response to others' suffering (Horsthemke, 2015; Zahavi & Overgaard, 2011) and deliberate effort to understand, communicate, and take action based on others' perspectives (Gair, 2012; Hojat, 2007). Research studies on empathy are also in abundance in the healthcare field; results mainly point to the importance of developing a caring mentality early in life.

Empathy is an important value and skill to have, and some suggest that it correlates with social competence and communication skills, among other protective variables such as moral judgment and decrease in aggression (Ahmetoglu & Acar, 2016; Berliner & Masterson, 2015). Several studies in early childhood addressed teachers' empathy and how it is conveyed in interaction with children, as it is also suggested that children as young as 18 months can help others and empathize with others (Sierksma, Thijs, & Verkuyten, 2014). This is also true for adolescents and university students who were taught empathy as part of a program on Emotional Intelligence and showed lower levels of hostility and aggression (Castillo, Salguero, Fernandez-Berrocal & Balluerka, 2013). A sample of college students showed that being employed and joining an academic club predicted higher empathy (Hudson-Flege & Thompson, 2017). Finally, empathy was found to be instrumental in developing morality in previous studies (Paris, 2015; Masterson & Kersey, 2013), hence our choice of moral reasoning as one of our constructs.

Forgiveness

Defined here as the ability and willingness to let go of hard feelings and the need to seek revenge on someone who has wronged the subject or committed a perceived injustice against the subject or others. Forgiveness is a broad and subjective construct which is perceived differently by individuals from different cultures or contexts. Enright and Gassin (1992) define forgiveness as the "willingness to abandon one's right to resentment, negative judgment, and indifferent behavior toward one who unjustly hurt us, while fostering the undeserved qualities of compassion, generosity, and even love toward him or her" (p. 102). Various scholars defined forgiveness while emphasizing the roles and responsibilities of the individual to reach the decision to forgive. For example, according to McCullough and Witvliet (2002) forgiveness can be perceived as a "response, a personality disposition and as a characteristic of social units" (p. 447). Forgiveness is also defined by Ahmed and Braithwaite (2005) to ameliorate and reduce the destructive cycle of conflict and violence between individuals and groups.

Forgiveness is "the emotional replacement of (1) hot emotions of anger or fear that follow a perceived hurt or offense, or (2) ridding of the unforgiveness that follows ruminating about the transgression, by substituting positive emotions such as unselfish love, empathy, compassion, or even

romantic love" (Worthington, 2001, p. 32). Nasser, Abu-Nimer, and Mahmoud (2014) suggest that forgiveness is a personal decision that originates from intrinsic motivation to let go while forgiveness education promotes understanding of different perspectives and reduces stereotypes (Abu-Nimer, 2001a). Studies have found forgiveness to be aligned with psychological health and linked to values such as empathy, gratitude, and life satisfaction. Participants in studies that investigated these correlations suggested that people with higher empathy and gratitude are more forgiving (Marigoudar & Kamble, 2014).

Moral Reasoning

Defined as the ability and willingness to make determinations about right and wrong and act on those, especially making ethical decisions based on that understanding when facing an ethical dilemma (Rest, 1984). Moral reasoning is developmental, and classical theorists such as Kohlberg (1984) suggested that individuals develop the highest level of moral reasoning when they make decisions based on ethical principles without considering their own interests and/or benefits (Wells & Schminke, 2001). In a study among teachers, Temli, Sen & Akar (2013) suggested that pre-service teachers defined morality based on universal values such as honesty and respect. Although it is missing in public schooling in the United States, moral education may promote healthy moral decision making (Brimi, 2009). Professional ethics programs and training can promote moral reasoning by enhancing individuals' knowledge of how to behave ethically when facing an ethical dilemma (Jones, 2009).

Research in the field of moral reasoning and its relationship with other constructs is sparse in Muslim societies (Teymoori, Heydari, & Nasiri, 2014). A new program named "Virtue education" in the United Arab Emirates aims to promote moral education that is "part of the national strategic ambition to develop a progressive, enlightened country, where its residents share a culture despite the diversity" (Pring, 2019, p. 297). Problems arise when some education systems try to "force" certain sets of values into the education system and the community in general and call it moral education (Brimi, 2009). This study will shed light on the perception of Muslim youths regarding moral reasoning and rationalization and provide guidance and recommendations for authentic and well-rounded programing in moral reasoning and other areas as part of a comprehensive plan to infuse values in the development of learners of all ages.

Community Mindedness

We define community mindedness as seeing the self as interconnected with and acting for the benefit of an inclusive whole. This construct is significant and unique for our study because of the various cultural contexts of the countries engaged with us in the research and because even within Muslim societies each community has unique needs and characteristics. Community mindedness may be also infused in the minds of youths through the curriculum and the pedagogy, making it a value as well as a skill that may be attained in learning (Longo, 2013).

To promote community mindedness, formulation of a framework which considers different perspectives and ideas to enhance collaborative thinking and positive interaction among the community members is necessary. Developing this framework is accomplished by community leaders and scholars who are willing to utilize critical thinking and problem-solving skills and are willing to be open-minded and collaborative with different groups in a community. Service in community agencies and organizations (especially in the West) is one way of introducing youths to their community and giving them the opportunity to understand their community's needs. This promotes community mindedness and results in youth engagement. Consequently, this can advance youths' sense of belonging to a greater community (McIntosh, Metz, & Youniss, 2005). There is also empirical evidence for the correlation between empathy and community involvement (Lawford & Ramey, 2017), keeping in mind that community mindedness doesn't necessarily lead to involvement. Yet Lawford

and Ramey (2017) suggest that serving others is "a key predictor of community involvement" (p. 133). Social relationships that play a role in how involved youths are in their communities and how involved teachers are with peers in schools also predicted their involvement with other stakeholders such as parents and the larger community (Preston, 2013).

Religiosity

Defined as the degree of influence one's faith has on his/her values, behaviors and everyday life. According to Huber and Huber (2012), religiosity consists of different dimensions such as public practice, private practice, religious experience, ideology, and intellect. These dimensions together can be considered as representative of the total of religious values and how these values are shaped and practiced in peoples' lives. As Teymoori, Heydari, and Nasiri (2014) state, "Religion is a social institution that dramatically influences individuals' behaviors and daily actions as well as their social and political orientations" (p. 93). Many scholars argue that people seek religion when they are experiencing any kind of stress or hardship, and religion can protect individuals from different mental health issues such as depression and anxiety. According to this perspective, religion fulfills the human need for security and security is one of the basic needs of humans and a foundation for selfactualization (Maslow, 1943, 1954). Recent studies suggest a close relationship between healthy emotional functioning and religion. According to Foster and Armstrong (2017), "Self-regulation, the formation of relationships, and a sense of a separated self are deeply rooted in trust, as is the establishment of love, hope, and courage, which are integral to spiritual and religious experience and development" (p. 141). Religiosity is defined uniquely in this study as a process that is developmental and leads to *tawhīd* as the ultimate manifestation of Muslim consciousness.

Based on the work in the area of liberation theology and progressive education, the concept of critical religious thinking emerged as a lacking area where the pedagogy of religiosity is at the center instead of religious knowledge (Wang, 2013). This, of course, is less common than the use of the replacement term "spirituality," which came to indicate the ability to be a believer and a spiritual person but not necessarily a religious one. It also seems that spirituality is used widely to describe variations of beliefs and faith while in Muslim societies, where most of the population is religious, spirituality seems to be a less common term to use. Regardless of the definition or terminology used, we have empirical support for the notion that being spiritual or religious doesn't happen in a vacuum but is a complex and a developmental process. The stage theory of faith development by Fowler (1991) illustrates this by suggesting that the experiences in each stage are influenced by close others and the surroundings.

Self-efficacy

In social cognitive theory, Bandura (1986) suggests that self-efficacy is a key construct which positively and strongly correlates with one's cognitive and behavioral engagement in a certain task. Self-efficacy is defined by Bandura (1986, 1997) as a person's belief in his or her ability to organize and execute certain behaviors that are necessary to become successful in a given task. Self-efficacy affects how people think, feel and behave. It influences one's decision to initiate an action, the types of activity and the level of effort, persistence and time that one is willing to consider in completing certain tasks. Many studies support Bandura's claim that a person's beliefs in his or her ability to be successful in a task play a more important role in success than the capability itself. Self-efficacy is malleable and is influenced by four main sources: past performance accomplishment or mastery, vicarious experience, social persuasion, and physiological/psychological states (Bandura, 1986).

Mastery, or enactive experience is a source of self-efficacy, which is influenced by one's belief about the level of success in his or her previous performance in the same or similar tasks. When learners experience success in an academic task, they develop more positive self-efficacy beliefs and a sense of mastery in doing similar tasks and therefore are more motivated to initiate and complete that task. The second source of self-efficacy, vicarious experience, is a source influenced by modeling. When one realizes that another person with similar characteristic or background is capable of success in a certain task, one becomes more motivated and develops more positive beliefs in one's own ability to succeed in a same or similar task. The third source of self-efficacy, social persuasion, refers to the messages that one receives from others regarding his/her own ability and in being able to successfully complete a desired task. Social persuasion can be transferred in different forms. Another source of self-efficacy is physiological/ psychological states. Self-efficacy is a malleable and context-related variable influenced by emotional and situational conditions. Positive emotions such as pride and joy have a positive correlation with positive sense of efficacy, while anxiety, sadness and other negative feelings lower someone's perception of his/her capability and beliefs in being able to perform a task. Considering these four sources of self-efficacy by educators is very important in promoting student's motivation, academic achievement, and persistence.

Sense of Belonging

Belongingness is a basic human need, the fulfillment of which is necessary for a person's progress toward self-actualization (Maslow, 1962). It is an important source of well-being for all individuals (Baumeister & Leary, 1995). Belongingness, or sense of belonging, is defined as an individual's feeling of identification with a certain group (Tovar & Simon, 2010). Pittman and Richmond (2008) defined sense of belonging as connectedness to one's institution and perception of fitting into an institution (Pittman & Richmond, 2007). A strong predictor of sense of belonging to any community or institution is perceived social support which is a factor positively correlated with coping mechanisms, persistence and physical and socioemotional well-being.

Sense of belonging is a context-related concept which is influenced by environmental and situational variables. In an academic institution, sense of belonging is defined as a student's perception of being supported, accepted, respected, and included in that institution (Goodenow, 1993). Students who perceive that they have positive interactions and good relationships with their peers and teachers are able to develop a stronger sense of belonging. In educational settings, sense of belonging is found to be one of the strongest predictors of students' positive affect, life satisfaction and self-efficacy (Saroughi, 2019). Students' sense of belonging is related to their integration into their institutional interests, their relationships with faculties and peers, participation in campus life, and curricular and extra-curricular activities (Astin, 1999). On the other hand, students' positive interactions and relationships with their campus agents (peers, faculties and staffs) increases students' sense of belonging which in turn promotes their academic achievement and well-being.

3. METHODOLOGY

The methodology described in this section and the empirical results presented in the next section are based on a sample of 14 countries/regions for which data collection and data entry were performed in Wave 1 (see Table 2). Due to factors such as regional differences, financial budget, host-country approvals, and location of affiliate offices, almost all country-level samples were restricted to a few selected regions. However, an effort was made to randomize as much as possible the selection of schools and universities from each region, and the selection of students within each institution. All individuals directly involved in data collection received training about protocols required for research involving human subjects.

Sample Groups

Data was collected from five distinct groups of respondents: school administrators, school teachers, school students, their parents, and university students. Figure 3 shows the distribution of survey respondents by survey type and Figure 4 shows their distribution by country. The largest sample (n = 3,516) was collected from Bangladesh while the smallest sample came from Azerbaijan (n = 201). Mean sample size was 1,545 (Median = 1,165, SD = 877). There was also variation in distribution of survey type across countries. Table 2 shows the cross-tabulation of survey type by country.



Figure 3: Distribution of survey respondents by survey type.



Figure 4: Distribution of survey respondents by country.

Table 2: Distribution of survey type by country.

	Survey type							
Country	Administrator	Teacher	Parent	University student	School student	Total		
Azerbaijan	-	40	103	-	58	201		
Bangladesh	58	238	1,485	250	1,485	3,516		
Bosnia	48	304	586	1,106	756	2,800		
India	15	96	798	500	800	2,209		
Indonesia	100	150	398	400	149	1,197		
Kenya	70	74	320	128	541	1,133		
Kyrgyzstan	20	30	431	300	804	1,585		
Malaysia	58	120	713	180	1,174	2,245		
Mauritius	20	114	257	192	409	992		
Palestine	6	23	8	250	833	1,120		
Sudan	9	81	400	229	228	947		
Tanzania	20	101	46	299	554	1,020		
Tatarstan	29	112	406	371	800	1,718		
Uganda	69	169	141	200	364	943		
Total	522	1,652	6,092	4,405	8,955	21,626		

Measures

Questions related to seven scales of interest were included in the surveys. Two of these scales, community mindedness and forgiveness, were treated as outcome variables, whereas the rest were treated as predictors. This latter group of scales included religiosity/spirituality, moral reasoning, self-efficacy, empathy, and sense of belonging. The hypothesized model is presented in Figure 5. The number of items per scale, number of subscales, and item wording are presented in Appendix B. We used confirmatory factor analysis to confirm the factor structure of each individual scale. Items flagged as problematic by factor analysis were discarded prior to a detailed reliability analysis of each scale and subscale by country and survey type. Detailed factor analysis and reliability results are presented later in this report.

The design of our survey questionnaire for the different groups of participants was a gradual process that took several months and multiple steps. This process involved collaboration among several members of the research team who were very familiar with the sociocultural factors of the regions where the participants in the survey lived. The research team reviewed multiple questionnaires using different scales and formats until the final draft was approved. One of the critical steps of this process was the selection of the scales used in this study. This selection was based on extensive literature reviews and multiple discussions among experts in the field. The research team reviewed previous studies across different regions in international settings to identify scales that were best fit to the constructs and matched the participants' characteristics. Finally, besides demographic questions such as age, education, gender, and ethnicity, several scales were chosen for the survey. Different aspects and criteria were considered in the selection of each item and scale used in the survey questionnaire.

First, the scale needed to be specific to the constructs of our interest and considered to have a good reliability and validity by the scale developer or by other researchers across different samples with characteristics similar to our participants'. In addition, the items needed to be culturally sensitive toward our participants. Therefore, in some cases, after identifying scales that could match our criteria, there was a need for some modification. For example, instead of using the whole scale we had to select just certain subscale/s or portion of that scale in order to avoid including items which were culturally biased and irrelevant to our study. The other considerations in selecting the subscales/items were related to the length of the survey; we wanted to prevent participants' exhaustion in order to retain their attention during the completion of the survey. Another modification was changes in the response format of some of the scales. Since we had several scales with different response formats, we aimed to make a more homogenous response format across the whole questionnaire to prevent participants' confusion. Finally, the other consideration in the design of the survey was to choose scales including items that were worded in an unbiased manner, easily understandable, and easy for all groups of participants to follow and respond to.

The scales that were included in the questionnaire are listed below (for a list of items see Appendix B).

Empathy

Empathy included 4 different subscales including: Perspective taking, Affective, Cognitive inclusion and Caring. All the subscales were used with all the samples.

Overall (including all the subscales), this scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .87$) in this study. This scale included different subscales as follows:

1. Perspective taking

For this subscale the Interpersonal Reactivity Index scale by Davis (1983) was used.

The Interpersonal Reactivity Index Scale assesses empathy as the "reactions of one individual to the observed experiences of another and includes 28 items and 4 subscales (Perspective Taking, Fantasy, Empathic Concern, and Personal Distress), each made up of 7 different items. For the purpose of this study, we just used Perspective Taking subscale – the tendency to spontaneously adopt the psychological point of view of others. From 7 items of this subscale, 2 items were flagged in factor analysis and were removed from the final analysis. Examples of the remaining items included:

- I sometimes try to understand my friends better by imagining how things look from their perspective.
- I believe there are 2 sides to every question and try to look at them both.

This scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .72$) in this study across all countries.

2. Affective

For this subscale the "Toronto Empathy Questionnaire" by Spreng, McKinnon, Mar & Levine (2009) was used. This scale included 16 items. From 16 items of this scale, 10 items were flagged in factor analysis and were removed from the final analysis.

Examples of the remaining items included:

- It upsets me to see someone being treated disrespectfully.
- When I see someone being taken advantage of, I feel kind of protective toward him/her.

This scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .68$) in this study across all countries.

3. Cognitive inclusion

For this subscale, "The Scale of Ethnocultural Empathy" by Wang et al. (2003) was used. This scale has 31 items and 4 subscales: Empathic Feeling and Expression, Empathic Perspective Taking, Acceptance of Cultural Differences, and Empathic Awareness. However, for the purpose of this study we have included 5 items of this scale. From these 5 items 2 items were flagged in factor analysis and were removed from the final analysis.

Examples of the remaining items included:

- When I hear people make jokes about other groups of people, I tell them I am offended even though they are not referring to my group.
- I express my concern about discrimination to people from other groups.

This scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .57$) in this study across all countries.

4. Caring

For caring, the scale of "Generative altruism" by Büssing, Kerksieck, Günther & Baumann (2013) was used. The 7-item Generative Altruism Scale (GALS) includes both affective and behavioral elements. Examples of these items included:

- I help others even when there is no direct benefit to me.
- If someone I do not know asks me for help, I will immediately help them.

This scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .78$) in this study across all countries.

Religiosity / Spirituality

Religiosity/spirituality was measured by the following scales: 1. The Centrality of Religiosity Scale (CRS) by Huber and Huber (2012) (used in all the samples)

Centrality of Religiosity Scale is a measure of the centrality, importance, and salience of religiousness in a person and it includes 7 items.

Examples of these items included:

- How important is prayer for your religious beliefs?
- How important is it for you to feel that God intervenes in your life?

This scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .93$) in this study across all countries.

2. The Religious Commitment Inventory-10 (RCI–10) by Worthington, et al. (2003). RCI-10 examines intrapersonal religious commitment (6 items) and interpersonal commitment (4 items). These 10 items were used in the samples of teachers, administrators and parents.

Examples of these items included:

- I enjoy spending time with others of my religious affiliation.
- I make financial contributions to my religious organization.

According to the authors, some items of this scale were adapted from Hoge (1972) and from King and Hunt (1969). This scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .91$) in this study across all countries.

Forgiveness

Forgiveness included 2 different subscales. Overall (including all the subscales), this scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .78$) in this study across all countries. The subscales included were:

1. My attitudes

This scale was a combination of several commonly used scales including the Transgression- Related Interpersonal Motivations (TRIM) Inventory developed by McCullough, et al. (1998). The scale had 12 items; 4 items were flagged in factor analysis and removed from the final analysis.

Examples of the remaining items included:

- I derive my ability to forgive from my religious/spiritual values.
- Anger affects my decision of forgiveness to a great extent.

This scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .72$) in this study across all countries.

2. Decisions

The Multidimensional Forgiveness Scale which was originally developed by Tangney, Boone, Fee, & Reinsmith, 1999, was used. It was modified to align with the survey and its structure. This scale had 9 items; 2 items were flagged in factor analysis and removed from the final analysis. Examples of the remaining items included:

- Imagine that your brother/sister borrowed your car and while he/she was driving it he/she crossed a red light and hit another car, which caused a great damage to your car, but no one was hurt.
- Imagine a young man from your town who was almost engaged to one of your sisters broke up with her. This scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .80$) in this study across all countries.

Moral Reasoning

Moral reasoning included 2 subscales: Affective and Cognitive/Decisions. For both subscales, the measure of "Moral Foundations Questionnaire" (MFQ) by Graham, Haidt, and Nosek (2008) was used.

Overall (including all the subscales), this scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .68$) in this study across all countries.

The MFQ scale has 30 items and two parts. One part of the scale includes items that asks participants to identify to what extent each statement is relevant to their thinking, and the other part asks participants to identify whether something is right or wrong.

For the purpose of this study we used 11 items of this scale; 5 items of the first part of the MFQ scale was used for the affective subscale.

Examples of these items included:

- People should be loyal to their family members, even when they have done something wrong.
- Justice is the most important requirement for a society.
- Affective scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .59$) in this study across all countries.

And 6 items of the other part of MFQ was used for the Cognitive/Decisions subscale, and from this number only 1 item was flagged in factor analysis and removed from the final analysis.

Examples of the remaining items included:

- Whether or not someone acted in a way that God would approve of.
- Whether or not someone showed a lack of respect for authority.

This scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .74$) in this study.

Sense of Belonging (Specific to students)

Sense of belonging was measured by the 3 subscales: schooling, social support, and relatedness. Overall, including all the subscales, this scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .91$) in this study across all countries. Subscales are as follows:

1. Schooling

Schooling was measured by The Psychological Sense of School Membership (PSSM) Scale by Goodenow (1993). This 18-item scale was initially developed for school students and was used for school students in this study. A modified version of this 18-item scale using different wording structure was developed by Pittman and Richmond (2007) to fit for the university students; this modified version was used for university students in this study. From these 18 items, 7 items were flagged in factor analysis and were removed from the analysis.

Examples of the remaining items included:

- Other students here like me the way I am.
- People here know I can do good work.

This scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .83$) in this study.

2. Social support

Social support was measured by Abbreviated Duke Social Support by Koenig et al. (1993). This scale is a shortened 11-item version of the Duke Social Support Index (DSSI), which was modified and validated by Powers, Goodger, and Byles (2004) and

then was further modified for the purpose of our study. From the 11 modified items which were included, 2 items were flagged in factor analysis and removed from the analysis. The remaining items included:

- I feel that my family understands me.
- I feel useful to my friends.

This scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .86$) in this study.

3. Relatedness

Two measures were used in the Relatedness subscale. The first one was part of the three subscales of the general Basic Psychological Need Satisfaction. This scale was developed by Deci & Ryan (2000) and Gagné, Ryan & Bargmann (2003), and its relatedness subscale includes 8 items that were used in this study. Three items were flagged in factor analysis and were removed from the analysis.

Examples of the remaining items included:

- I really like the people I interact with.
- I get along with people I come into contact with.

The second measure used in the relatedness subscale in our study was taken from "Problematic Social Networking Services Use" by Lou, Liu, Liu, (2017). This is a 27-item scale. In our study we used just 2 items of this scale which were flagged in factor analysis and were removed from the analysis. In addition, there was another item developed and used to find out participants' tendency and preference in involving in online activities and relationships. In total 6 items remained in relatedness subscale after factor analysis was conducted.

This scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .71$) in this study, across all countries.

Self-efficacy (Specific to teachers and administrators)

For teachers and administrators' sample, self-efficacy was measured by 2 different subscales including: Efficacy and Need satisfaction. Overall (including all the subscales), this scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .90$) in this study across all countries.

Subscales are as follows:

1. Efficacy

Efficacy was measured by Self-Efficacy by Bandura (2006). This scale was used to help gain a better understanding of the kinds of things that create difficulties for teachers and administrators in their school activities. We used 13 items of this scale, and from this number, 3 items were flagged in factor analysis and were removed from the analysis. Examples of the remaining items included:

- How much can you help other teachers with their teaching skills?
- How much can you do to reduce school dropout?

This scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .89$) in this study across all countries.

2. Need satisfaction

This subscale was measured by the Basic Psychological Need Satisfaction Scale – Work Domain by Deci, Ryan, Gagné, Leone, Usunov, and Kornazheva (2001); Ilardi, Leone, Kasser, and Ryan (1993); and Kasser, Davey, and Ryan (1992). This 21-item scale addresses need satisfaction at work and has been used often (Deci, Ryan, Gagné, Leone, Usunov, &

Kornazheva, 2001; Ilardi, Leone, Kasser, & Ryan, 1993; Kasser, Davey, & Ryan, 1992). The scale has evolved and changed since its first use in Kasser, Davey, and Ryan (1992).

Nine items were flagged in factor analysis and were removed from the analysis.

Examples of the remaining items included:

- I feel like I can make a lot of inputs to deciding how my job gets done.
- I really like the people I work with.

This scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .89$) in this study across all countries.

Self-efficacy

(Specific to students only)

Self-efficacy for students was measured by General Self-Efficacy (GSES-12), which was originally developed by Sherer et al. (1982) and was then modified by Bosscher and Smit (1998).

Overall (including all the subscales), this scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .70$) in this study across all countries.

This scale includes 3 subscales including initiative, effort, and persistence and a total number of 12 items. All these items remained in the analysis after factor analysis was completed.

1. Initiative

This subscale had 3 items. Examples of these items included:

- If something looks too complicated, I will not even bother to try it.
- I avoid trying to learn new things when they look too difficult.

This scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .69$) in this study.

2. Effort

This subscale had 5 items. Examples of these items included:

- When I make plans, I am certain I can make them work.
- If I can't do a job the first time, I keep trying until I can.

This scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .67$) in this study across all countries.

3. Persistence

This subscale had 4 items. Examples of these items included:

- When I set important goals for myself, I rarely achieve them.
- I do not seem capable of dealing with most problems that come up in my life.

This scale had Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient of ($\alpha = .69$) in this study across all countries.

Analytical Method

We used mean scale scores based on items retained from factor analysis in a series of multiple regression models. Regression analysis was conducted separately for each of the five surveyed populations. The choice of predictors in the multiple regression models was based on two factors: (1) the scales and items administered, and (2) a sample size of at least 20 per category for a demographic predictor. Since construction of a single regression model applicable to all survey groups would have resulted in large attrition in sample size, number of scales, and number of items, the regression models (although very similar) are not directly comparable across survey groups.

We estimated two regression models for each outcome variable. The first model contained only demographic predictors while the second model included both demographic and scale predictors. The change in R square between the two models thus can be used as an indicator of the importance of scale predictors in explaining the total proportion of variation in community mindedness and forgiveness, our outcome variables. We evaluated all model assumptions and calculated zero order correlations as measures of effect size for bivariate relationships in order to compare these unadjusted associations with adjusted estimates from multiple regression models.

Power Analysis

To ensure that our hypothesis tests had adequate power, we conducted a power analysis for the proposed multiple regression models using the G*Power program. Results from this analysis suggested that even in our multiple regression model with the smallest effective sample size (administrator sample, n = 385 after listwise deletion), the number of cases was large enough to ensure detection of an overall R-square value as small as 5% at .01 level of significance with a target power of 95%. In other words, if a medium or large significant effect exists in our data then it is very unlikely that it will not be detected.



Figure 5: Hypothesized model showing relationships among scales, and between scales and subscales.

Demographic Information

Gender

The sample was approximately evenly split between male and female survey respondents (Figure 6). The distribution of gender within each survey type was also approximately equal as shown in Table 3 and the tree map in Figure 6. There was some variation in distribution of gender across countries, as can be seen in Table 4 (after removing the missing data). Specifically, a disproportionately larger number (gap > 50%) of males was sampled in Palestine whereas a disproportionately larger number (gap > 50%) of females was sampled in Kyrgyzstan, Malaysia, Mauritius, and Tatarstan.

	Gender				
Survey type	Female		Male		Total
Administrator	250		264		514
Parent	3,061		2,903		5,964
School student	4,954		3,770		8,724
Teacher	945		678		1,623
University student	2,306		1,749		4,055
Total	11,516		9,364		20,880

Table 3: Distribution of respondent gender by survey type.



Figure 6: Distribution of respondent gender by survey type.

Gender							
Country	Female	Male	Total				
Azerbaijan	144	53	197				
Bangladesh	1,604	1,845	3,449				
Bosnia	1,542	1,186	2,728				
India	920	1,270	2,190				
Indonesia	681	487	1,168				
Kenya	563	546	1,109				
Kyrgyzstan	950	621	1,571				
Malaysia	1,486	735	2,221				
Mauritius	732	242	974				
Palestine	294	473	767				
Sudan	498	403	901				
Tanzania	537	462	999				
Tatarstan	1,120	579	1,699				
Uganda	445	462	907				
Total	11,516	9,364	20,880				

Table 4: Distribution of respondent gender by country.

Age

Information on age was collected from all survey respondents. This variable was operationalized as an ordinal variable, with age groups Less than 18, 18-24, 25-34, 35-44, 45-54, 55-64, 65-74, and 75 or older. The distribution of survey respondents by age is shown in Figure 7. The largest category was Less than 18 (n = 7,847) reflecting the largest group of survey respondents, the school students (n = 8,955). The distribution of respondent age by gender is shown in the population pyramid in Figure 8. Figure 9 shows the distribution of respondent age by survey type based on means from grouped data, and Table 5 shows the distribution of respondent age by country.



Figure 7: Distribution of survey respondents by age.



Figure 8: Percentage of respondents by age and by gender in the overall sample.



Figure 9: Mean respondent age by survey type.

	Age group							
Country	Less than 18	18-24	25-34	35-44	45-54	55-64	65 or older	Total
Azerbaijan	58	5	41	45	25	16	5	195
Bangladesh	1,485	290	248	716	565	139	22	3,465
Bosnia	384	1,440	137	362	344	101	3	2,771
India	765	521	80	318	408	93	10	2,195
Indonesia	130	431	128	185	217	76	10	1,177
Kenya	369	296	192	133	80	40	16	1,126
Kyrgyzstan	781	316	62	161	127	91	36	1,574
Malaysia	1,134	201	70	283	428	106	6	2,228
Mauritius	377	209	118	119	75	65	18	981
Palestine	720	12	15	6	9	4	1	767
Sudan	195	231	85	139	153	61	16	880
Tanzania	493	271	127	54	41	13	11	1,010
Tatarstan	774	363	52	275	182	29	14	1,689
Uganda	250	304	136	122	76	13	5	906
Total	7,915	4,890	1,491	2,918	2,730	847	173	20,964

Table 5: Distribution of survey respondents by age and by country.

Marital Status and Number of Children

The marital status question was administered to administrators, teachers, and parents but not to university and school students. This is a nominal variable with six mutually exclusive categories: single (never married), married (living together), married (living separately), divorced, widowed, and other. The univariate distribution of marital status is presented in Figure 10. Only administrators, teachers, and parents were asked about the number of children that they had. The overall distribution of number of children was positively skewed (Figure 11).



Figure 10: Distribution of marital status.


Figure 11: Distribution of number of children in the overall sample.

Highest Level of Education Completed

The education question asked administrators, teachers, and parents for their highest level of education completed and had nine categories (Figure 12). Relationship of highest education level with survey type is shown in Figure 13.







Figure 13: Distribution of highest level of education completed by survey type.

Current Grade in School/Current Year in University

A separate question was used to collect information on current grade level of school students. Distribution of grade is presented in Figure 14. A separate question was used to collect information on current year of study of university students. Distribution of year is presented in Figure 15.



Figure 14: Modal grade in school by country.



Figure 15: Modal year in university by country.

Tenure and experience

Tenure was measured as the total number of years in current job. The distribution of tenure was positively skewed. Experience was measured as the total number of years of professional experience. The distribution of experience was positively skewed.

Religion

The religion question asked each respondent about their current religion. The distribution of religion in the overall sample is presented in Figure 16. Distribution of religion by country is presented in Figure 17.





Figure 16: Distribution of religion.

Figure 17: Distribution of religion within each country.

4. ANALYSIS AND FINDINGS

A summary of scales administered in the survey is shown in Table 6. A check mark in this table indicates that the scale was administered to the corresponding population. For example, the community mindedness items were administered to all populations except school students. A full description of scale items with corresponding codes is provided in Appendix B. All scale items were administered on a 1-5 Likert scale. Responses were reverse coded when relevant, so higher values on each scale are consistent with higher values of the latent construct.

Factor Analysis

We used factor analysis to confirm the structure of each scale. Confirmatory factor analysis procedure flagged several problematic items. We removed each flagged item individually and performed factor analysis again in order to evaluate the adequacy of factor loadings (minimum criterion for factor loading was 0.3). This process was repeated until we found a sound factor structure. Factor analysis results are summarized in Table 7, and suggest that sample sizes, Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin (KMO) statistic (cut-off = 0.6), and p value on Bartlett's test of sphericity (cut-off = 0.01), were adequate. The proportion of variation in original items that was retained by extracted factors was low, but this is expected in large scale surveys due to variation in factor structure across survey types, countries, and demographic groups. It should be noted that for the religiosity/spirituality items, two separate factor analyses were performed: one for the first 7 items that were administered to students only and the second on all items that were administered to only administrators and teachers, and those administered to students.

A list of items flagged by confirmatory factor procedure is presented in Table 8. These items were removed prior to conducting reliability analysis. Item loadings for each factor analysis run based on remaining item pools are presented in Tables 9 through 15.

Table 6: Summary of administered scales by survey type.

	Survey type							
Scale	Administrator	Teacher	Parent	University Student	School Student			
Community mindedness	✓ ●	. ↓ •	. ✓ •	å	х			
Empathy	•	•	•	•	•			
Perspective taking	✓ ●	å	å	å	å			
Affective	✓ ●	å	å	å	å			
Cognitive inclusion	✓ ●	å	. ✓ •	å	å			
Caring	✓ ●	. ✓ •	. ✓ •	. ✓ •	å			
Forgiveness	•	•	•	•	•			
My attitudes	✓ ●	. ✓ •	. ✓ •	å	å			
Decisions	✓ ●	. ✓ •	. ✓ •	å	å			
Moral reasoning	٠	•	•	•	•			
Affective	✓ ●	. ✓ •	. ✓ •	å	å			
Cognitive/Decisions	✓•	. ✓ •	. ✓ •	. ✓ •	. ✓ •			
Religiosity/spirituality	✓•	. ✓ •	. ✓ •	å	å			
Self-efficacy	•	•	•	•	•			
Efficacy	å	. ✓ •	х	х	х			
Need satisfaction	✓ ●	. ✓ •	х	х	х			
Initiative	Х	х	х	å	å			
Effort	Х	х	х	. ✓ •	å			
Persistence	Х	х	х	. ✓ •	å			
Sense of belonging	•	•	•	•	•			
Schooling	Х	х	х	å	å			
Social support	Х	х	х	å	å			
Relatedness	Х	х	х	å	å			

Table 7: Factor analysis summary.

Scale	n	кмо	Bartlett's test p value	No. of factors extracted	% of retained variation
Religiosity/spirituality, students only	11,332	0.93	< .001	1	67.6
Religiosity/spirituality, adults only	6,844	0.96	< .001	1	60.6
Empathy	18,513	0.93	< .001	4	34.6
Forgiveness	17,674	0.85	< .001	2	31.7
Moral reasoning	17,630	0.78	< .001	2	31.1
Community mindedness	11,645	0.89	< .001	1	40.1
Self-efficacy, adults only	1,525	0.93	< .001	2	41.1
Self-efficacy, students only	12,068	0.81	< .001	3	37.0
Sense of belonging	10,920	0.95	< .001	3	36.6

Note. KMO = Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin measure of sampling adequacy.

Table 8: List of items flagged by factor analysis.

Scale/subscale	Original number of items	Final number of items	Item(s) removed
Community mindedness	8	8	
Empathy	35	21	
Perspective taking	7 16	5	Q020105, Q020106 Q020201, Q020202, Q020204, Q020207, Q020209, Q020210, Q020211, Q020212, Q020214, Q020215
Cognitive inclusion	5	3	Q020304, Q020305
Caring	7	7	
Forgiveness	21	15	
My attitudes	12	8	Q030102, Q030103, Q030104, Q030106
Decisions	9	7	Q030205, Q030206
Moral reasoning	11	10	
Affective	5	5	
Cognitive/Decisions	6	5	Q040203
Religiosity/spirituality, all	7	7	
Religiosity/spirituality, adults only	17	17	
Self-efficacy, adults only	34	22	
Efficacy	13	10	Q060101, Q060102, Q060103
Need satisfaction	21	12	Q060203,Q060205,Q060207 Q060211,Q060214,Q060216 Q060218,Q060219,Q060220
Self-efficacy, students only	12	12	
Initiative	3	3	
Effort	5	5	
Persistence	4	4	
Sense of belonging	40	26	
Schooling	18	11	Q070102, Q070104, Q070105 Q070107, Q070108, Q070114 Q070118
Social support	11	9	Q070207, Q070209
Relatedness	6	11	Q070303, Q070306, Q070307 Q070310, Q070311

Note. Entries in bold indicate factor analysis runs. In both Tables above (7 & 8) "adults" in self-efficacy refers to teachers and administrators only.

Table 9: Factor loadings for community mindedness.

Item	Community mindedness
Q050101	0.56
Q050102	0.48
Q050103	0.70
Q050104	0.72
Q050105	0.71
Q050106	0.67
Q050107	0.59
Q050108	0.59

Table 10: Factor loadings for religiosity.

	Religiosity					
ltom	School and university students	Administrators, teachers and				
nem	School and university students	parents				
Q010101	0.86	0.76				
Q010102	0.89	0.80				
Q010103	0.83	0.74				
Q010104	0.76	0.67				
Q010105	0.82	0.73				
Q010106	0.83	0.76				
Q010107	0.77	0.74				
Q010108	_	0.66				
Q010109	-	0.69				
Q010110	-	0.70				
Q010111	-	0.73				
Q010112	-	0.70				
Q010113	-	0.75				
Q010114	-	0.66				
Q010115	_	0.65				
Q010116	_	0.67				
Q010117	_	0.64				

Table 11: Factor loadings for forgiveness.

	Forgiv	veness
ltem	Decisions	My attitudes
Q030101	0.17	0.46
Q030105	0.15	0.37
Q030107	0.14	0.52
Q030108	0.00	0.42
Q030109	0.07	0.52
Q030110	0.00	0.41
Q030111	0.06	0.63
Q030112	0.13	0.65
Q030201	0.42	0.17
Q030202	0.55	0.08
Q030203	0.67	0.10
Q030204	0.62	0.11
Q030207	0.58	0.06
Q030208	0.69	0.06
Q030209	0.66	0.09

Table 12: Factor loadings for empathy.

	Empathy							
ltom	Caring	Affective	Perspective	Cognitive				
item	Caring	Anective	taking	inclusion				
Q020101	0.07	0.30	0.47	0.14				
Q020102	0.08	0.30	0.48	0.17				
Q020103	0.19	0.03	0.61	0.12				
Q020104	0.19	0.11	0.61	0.13				
Q020107	0.13	0.29	0.39	0.18				
Q020203	0.02	0.37	0.22	0.19				
Q020205	0.17	0.50	0.27	0.15				
Q020206	0.15	0.35	0.26	0.21				
Q020208	0.13	0.36	0.21	0.17				
Q020213	0.26	0.40	0.21	0.18				
Q020216	0.12	0.36	0.13	0.29				
Q020301	0.22	0.06	0.14	0.53				
Q020302	0.17	0.09	0.11	0.60				
Q020303	0.05	0.13	0.09	0.44				
Q020401	0.40	0.43	0.16	0.20				
Q020402	0.57	0.27	0.11	0.10				
Q020403	0.51	0.43	0.15	0.18				
Q020404	0.53	0.37	0.16	0.18				
Q020405	0.54	-0.16	0.10	0.15				
Q020406	0.49	0.08	0.15	0.21				
Q020407	0.45	0.29	0.20	0.21				

Table 13: Factor loadings for moral reasoning.

	Moral reasoning					
ltem	Cognitive/decisions	Affective				
Q040101	0.08	0.48				
Q040102	0.07	0.37				
Q040103	0.04	0.59				
Q040104	0.03	0.50				
Q040105	0.08	0.45				
Q040201	0.57	0.08				
Q040202	0.38	0.18				
Q040204	0.64	0.03				
Q040205	0.70	0.06				
Q040206	0.72	0.06				

Table 14: Factor loadings for self-efficacy.

		9	Self-efficacy	/	
Item	Efficacy	Need satisfaction	Effort	Persistence	Initiative
Q060104	0.68	0.19	-	-	-
Q060105	0.55	0.20	_	-	-
Q060106	0.69	0.15	_	-	-
Q060107	0.71	0.19	—	-	-
Q060108	0.41	0.14	-	-	-
Q060109	0.72	0.23	_	-	-
Q060110	0.69	0.21	-	-	-
Q060111	0.75	0.14	_	-	-
Q060112	0.73	0.15	-	-	-
Q060113	0.67	0.21	-	_	-
Q060201	0.25	0.43	-	-	-
Q060202	0.24	0.59	-	-	-
Q060204	0.16	0.46	-	-	-
Q060206	0.13	0.59	-	-	-
Q060208	0.19	0.59	-	-	-
Q060209	0.20	0.67	_	-	-
Q060210	0.25	0.63	-	-	-
Q060212	0.20	0.54	-	-	-
Q060213	0.15	0.56	-	-	-
Q060215	0.19	0.63	-	-	-
Q060217	0.03	0.48	-	-	-
Q060221	0.08	0.56	_	_	_
Q060301	-	-	-0.05	0.20	0.50
Q060302	-	-	0.06	0.22	0.72
Q060303	-	-	0.14	0.32	0.59
Q060401	-	-	0.55	0.11	-0.04
Q060402	-	-	0.53	-0.02	0.07
Q060403	-	-	0.37	-0.05	-0.08
Q060404	-	-	0.64	0.01	0.09
Q060405	-	-	0.62	0.04	0.14
Q060501	-	-	-0.09	0.49	0.20
Q060502	-	-	0.01	0.71	0.17
Q060503	-	-	0.06	0.57	0.26
Q060504	_	_	0.07	0.51	0.20

Table 15: Factor loadings for sense of belonging.

		Sense of belonging	
Item	Social support	Schooling	Relatedness
Q070101	0.23	0.50	0.20
Q070103	0.19	0.44	0.23
Q070106	0.15	0.45	0.17
Q070109	0.21	0.48	0.30
Q070110	0.15	0.54	0.21
Q070111	0.10	0.61	0.07
Q070112	0.23	0.43	0.15
Q070113	0.23	0.52	0.29
Q070115	0.12	0.52	0.10
Q070116	0.10	0.35	0.25
Q070117	0.24	0.56	0.22
Q070201	0.66	0.20	0.14
Q070202	0.57	0.23	0.28
Q070203	0.72	0.23	0.12
Q070204	0.58	0.27	0.24
Q070205	0.52	0.25	0.27
Q070206	0.46	0.15	0.37
Q070208	0.43	0.11	0.36
Q070210	0.57	0.10	0.34
Q070211	0.44	0.13	0.54
Q070301	0.32	0.15	0.61
Q070302	0.22	0.22	0.50
Q070304	0.14	0.18	0.42
Q070305	0.34	0.21	0.48
Q070308	0.21	0.26	0.46
Q070309	0.07	0.13	0.33

Reliability Analysis

Once the scale composition was finalized, Cronbach's alpha was computed for each individual scale and its corresponding subscales. Reliabilities were not computed if any of the following conditions occurred:

- 1. More than 20% of the relevant cases were not used in reliability calculation due to missing values. This was to ensure that computed reliability estimates were reflective of their target populations.
- 2. The number of cases available for reliability computation was less than 10 times the number of items in reliability calculation. This was necessary for robust Cronbach's alpha estimates.
- 3. A scale was not administered in its original form in a country (e.g. it had a smaller number of items). This was necessary to ensure valid comparison of reliability estimates across countries.
- In addition to the above filters, any problematic items identified by the factor analysis procedure (as summarized in Table 8) were dropped from reliability analysis. Reliability estimates for scales and subscales are presented by country in Table 16 and by survey type in Table 17. At first glance, many constructs seem to suffer from low reliability. However, a closer inspection of the reliability pattern suggests that the issues lie in subscales and that scales in general have adequate reliability values (Cronbach's alpha > 0.7). The only exception is moral reasoning, which has reliability values consistently below 0.7.

A close examination of questions eliminated by factor analysis and the pattern of low reliabilities in Tables 15 and 16 (where generally subscale reliabilities are below par but overall scale reliabilities are not) suggest two possible issues: translation issues in the questionnaire, or inability of survey respondents to differentiate between subscales. When we consider that many of the constructs used in this study were actually developed for very different populations (generally those from North America or Western Europe), then it is easy to see why the scales did not perform very well at the finer subscale level in countries that are mostly located in Africa, the Middle East, and Central Asia. This notion is further supported when we observe that overall reliability values presented in Tables 15 and 16 generally either exceed the 0.7 threshold or are borderline shy of it (see Figure 18). Therefore, as a general recommendation, we suggest that statistical modeling be conducted at the scale level and that subscale-level analysis should be ignored or limited to only those subscales that exhibit adequate reliability.

Scale	Overall sample	Azerbaijan	Bangladesh	Bosnia	India	Indonesia	Kenya	Kyrgyzstan	Malaysia	Mauritius	Palestine	Sudan	Tanzania	Tatarstan	Uganda
Community mindedness	0.84	-	0.79	0.85	0.83	0.74	0.85	0.84	0.85	0.87	-	0.80	-	0.79	0.86
Empathy	0.87	-	0.84	0.88	0.88	0.77	0.86	0.84	0.84	0.86	-	-	-	0.87	-
Perspective taking	0.72	0.80	0.65	0.75	0.77	0.68	0.67	0.74	0.70	0.74	-	0.70	0.61	0.77	0.71
Affective	0.68	-	0.64	0.75	0.67	0.42	0.60	0.62	0.72	0.68	-	0.64	0.70	0.74	-
Cognitive inclusion	0.57	_	0.39	0.67	0.64	0.48	0.59	0.57	0.45	0.57	_	0.60	0.49	0.54	0.64
Caring	0.78	0.80	0.72	0.77	0.78	0.74	0.82	0.80	0.74	0.77	-	0.75	0.75	0.81	0.80
Forgiveness	0.78	-	0.70	0.73	0.78	0.75	0.78	0.79	0.75	0.79	-	-	-	0.72	-
My attitudes	0.72	_	0.73	0.66	0.76	0.65	0.70	0.72	0.67	0.69	-	0.67	0.77	0.66	-
Decisions	0.80	_	0.65	0.76	0.83	0.78	0.83	0.82	0.79	0.83	-	-	0.80	0.73	0.86
Moral reasoning	0.68	-	0.62	0.68	0.72	0.60	0.61	0.68	0.61	0.68	-	-	-	0.64	-
Affective	0.59	_	0.67	0.59	0.73	0.49	0.38	0.62	0.45	0.53	-	0.59	0.46	0.57	0.63
Cognitive/Decisions	0.74	_	0.55	0.72	0.77	0.73	0.77	0.76	0.74	0.77	-	-	0.81	0.64	0.77
Religiosity/spirituality, all	0.93	0.80	0.83	0.94	0.85	0.76	0.84	0.89	0.91	0.94	-	-	0.86	0.94	0.88
Religiosity/spirituality, adults only	0.91	_	0.84	0.94	0.85	0.77	0.84	0.91	0.91	0.92	-	-	-	0.93	0.82
Self-efficacy, adults only	0.90	-	0.81	0.91	0.88	-	-	0.89	0.91	0.92	0.88	-	-	0.90	-
Efficacy	0.89	—	0.76	0.88	0.82	0.83	0.86	-	0.89	0.91	-	-	-	0.89	_
Need satisfaction	0.86	—	0.79	—	0.85	-	0.87	-	0.86	0.88	-	-	-	0.90	-
Self-efficacy, students only	0.70	-	0.58	0.81	0.68	0.71	0.75	0.74	0.78	0.76	-	-	0.54	0.81	-
Initiative	0.69	0.58	0.63	0.79	0.68	0.61	0.65	0.68	0.64	0.63	-	0.64	0.55	0.75	0.74
Effort	0.67	0.55	0.60	0.78	0.71	0.73	0.60	0.69	0.72	0.73	-	0.42	0.61	0.72	0.64
Persistence	0.69	0.50	0.50	0.79	0.66	0.69	0.73	0.74	0.72	0.75	-	0.66	0.68	0.75	0.74
Sense of belonging	0.91	-	-	0.92	0.90	0.88	-	0.90	0.91	0.92	-	-	0.89	0.91	-
Schooling	0.83	-	0.81	0.86	0.81	0.77	0.78	0.81	0.83	0.85	-	-	0.75	0.82	-
Social support	0.86	-	0.83	0.89	0.85	0.84	0.81	0.86	0.87	0.88	-	0.82	0.87	0.87	0.82
Relatedness	0.71	-	0.68	0.76	0.68	0.63	0.73	0.69	0.72	0.73	-	0.71	0.64	0.75	0.71

Note. Numbers shown in **bold** are for the overall scale. Blue font indicates reliabilities below 0.7 but above 0.6. Red font indicates reliabilities less than 0.6.

Table 17: Scale and subscale reliability estimates by survey type.

Carla	Overall	A	Task	Demonst	University	School
Scale	sample	Administrator	leacher	Parent	student	student
Community mindedness	0.84	0.88	0.86	0.83	0.84	N/A
Empathy	0.87	-	-	0.87	0.86	0.86
Perspective taking	0.72	0.78	0.78	0.75	0.71	0.69
Affective	0.68	0.63	0.68	0.69	0.67	0.68
Cognitive inclusion	0.57	0.63	0.65	0.58	0.57	0.55
Caring	0.78	0.81	0.77	0.77	0.77	0.79
Forgiveness	0.78	0.81	0.78	0.77	0.80	0.78
My attitudes	0.72	0.75	0.69	0.74	0.70	0.72
Decisions	0.80	0.85	0.83	0.80	0.82	0.79
Moral reasoning	0.68	-	-	0.70	0.67	0.68
Affective	0.59	0.60	0.57	0.63	0.57	0.59
Cognitive/Decisions	0.74	0.77	0.78	0.74	0.74	0.73
Religiosity/spirituality, all	0.93	0.91	0.94	0.91	0.94	0.93
Religiosity/spirituality, adults only	0.91	0.92	0.94	0.90	N/A	N/A
Self-efficacy, adults only	0.90	0.89	0.91	N/A	N/A	N/A
Efficacy	0.89	0.90	0.89	N/A	N/A	N/A
Need satisfaction	0.86	0.84	0.87	N/A	N/A	N/A
Self-efficacy, students only	0.70	N/A	N/A	N/A	0.75	0.68
Initiative	0.69	N/A	N/A	N/A	0.74	0.66
Effort	0.67	N/A	N/A	N/A	0.70	0.65
Persistence	0.70	N/A	N/A	N/A	0.76	0.66
Sense of belonging	0.91	N/A	N/A	N/A	0.91	0.91
Schooling	0.83	N/A	N/A	N/A	0.82	0.83
Social support	0.86	N/A	N/A	N/A	0.88	0.86
Relatedness	0.71	N/A	N/A	N/A	0.72	0.70

Note. Numbers shown in bold are for the overall scale. Blue font indicates reliabilities below 0.7 but above 0.6. Red font indicates reliabilities less than 0.6. N/A = not applicable due to scale not administered. In both Tables (16 and 17) in The Self-efficacy scale, adults refers to teachers and administrators.

Scale/Subscale Descriptives

For each scale and subscale, the underlying items were averaged to form scale scores. For each scale/subscale, missing values were replaced by its mean. Summary statistics for all scale scores are presented in Table 18. Further breakup of scale means by survey type and country is presented in Tables 19 and 20, with corresponding visualization in Figures 19 and 20.

Table 18: Summary statistics for scale and subscales.

Scale	n	Min	Мах	Mean	SD
Community mindedness	12,671	1	5	3.78	0.69
Empathy	21,626	1	5	3.87	0.54
Perspective taking	21,626	1	5	3.95	0.69
Affective	21,626	1	5	3.99	0.65
Cognitive inclusion	21,626	1	5	3.59	0.84
Caring	21,626	1	5	3.82	0.68
Forgiveness	21,626	1	5	3.44	0.58
My attitudes	21,626	1	5	3.83	0.64
Decisions	21,626	1	5	2.99	0.83
Moral reasoning	21,626	1	5	3.63	0.61
Affective	21,626	1	5	4.01	0.70
Cognitive/Decisions	21,626	1	5	3.23	0.88
Religiosity/spirituality	21,626	1	5	4.10	0.91
Self-efficacy	15,534	1	5	3.60	0.58
Efficacy	2,174	1	5	3.89	0.71
Need satisfaction	2,174	1	5	3.92	0.52
Initiative	13,360	1	5	3.54	0.92
Effort	13,360	1	5	3.74	0.74
Persistence	13,360	1	5	3.31	0.88
Sense of belonging	13,360	1	5	3.77	0.57
Schooling	13,360	1	5	3.59	0.65
Social support	13,360	1	5	3.99	0.70
Relatedness	13,360	1	5	3.80	0.65

Figure 18: Deviations of scale and subscale means from average for all scales (M = 3.71) in the overall sample. Dark shade represents scales, light shade represents subscales. The red line indicates Likert scale mid-point of 3.



Table 19: Scale means by survey type.

		Sur	vey type		
Scale	Administrator	Teacher	Parent	University student	School student
Community mindedness	3.96	3.87	3.80	3.69	_
Empathy	3.99	4.00	3.85	3.91	3.83
Perspective taking	4.10	4.07	3.93	3.99	3.91
Affective	4.12	4.13	3.93	4.05	3.98
Cognitive inclusion	3.76	3.81	3.63	3.62	3.51
Caring	3.90	3.92	3.82	3.85	3.77
Forgiveness	3.58	3.52	3.48	3.42	3.39
My attitudes	3.91	3.92	3.87	3.78	3.80
Decisions	3.22	3.07	3.04	3.01	2.92
Moral reasoning	3.75	3.78	3.66	3.66	3.55
Affective	4.09	4.10	4.05	3.98	3.98
Cognitive/Decisions	3.40	3.44	3.26	3.34	3.11
Religiosity/spirituality	4.16	4.02	4.02	4.09	4.18
Self-efficacy	4.00	3.89	-	3.57	3.53
Efficacy	3.97	3.86	-	-	_
Need satisfaction	4.00	3.89	_	—	—
Initiative	-	_	-	3.55	3.54
Effort	_	—	-	3.72	3.75
Persistence	_	—	-	3.40	3.26
Sense of belonging	_	—	_	3.81	3.76
Schooling	-	_	-	3.58	3.59
Social support	-	—	-	4.06	3.95
Relatedness	_	_	_	3.86	3.77

Note. "-" indicates that the scale was not administered.



Figure 19: Scale means by survey type. Community mindedness, self-efficacy, and sense of belonging were not administered to all groups.

ebnegU	4.11	4.04	4.10	4.06	3.87	4.04	3.58	3.99	3.13	3.72	4.09	3.32	4.48	3.65	4.08	4.02	3.17	4.09	2.97	4.05	3.97	4.16	4.01
Tatarstan	3.19	3.55	3.70	3.73	3.27	3.42	3.08	3.41	2.70	3.24	3.66	2.81	2.81	3.55	3.03	3.74	3.70	3.49	3.57	3.61	3.34	3.84	3.78
einezneT	4.04	4.00	3.94	4.22	3.58	4.04	3.94	4.11	3.74	3.47	3.79	3.16	4.74	3.55	4.38	3.90	3.28	3.78	3.10	4.00	3.84	4.30	3.83
uepns	3.87	3.98	3.98	4.04	3.51	4.11	3.58	4.00	3.04	3.65	4.22	2.93	4.47	3.54	4.44	4.13	3.37	3.53	3.25	3.88	3.81	4.00	3.83
Palestine	3.75	3.81	3.84	4.02	3.55	3.73	3.34	3.67	2.92	3.55	4.03	2.98	4.24	3.53	4.15	4.13	3.70	3.42	3.44	3.73	3.59	3.89	3.74
Nauritius	3.81	3.97	4.08	4.08	3.84	3.84	3.28	3.84	2.68	3.70	3.98	3.43	4.08	3.67	3.72	3.75	3.65	3.85	3.42	3.60	3.40	3.80	3.72
eisyeleM	3.62	3.79	3.97	4.06	3.42	3.57	3.51	3.82	3.16	3.69	3.97	3.41	4.36	3.49	3.92	3.93	3.36	3.67	3.18	3.57	3.37	3.76	3.65
kyrgyztan	3.62	3.79	4.01	3.96	3.12	3.76	3.56	3.88	3.20	3.56	4.09	3.04	3.58	3.57	3.64	3.90	3.64	3.71	3.32	3.71	3.44	4.00	3.78
еќиәу	4.15	4.12	4.17	4.22	3.94	4.05	3.73	4.20	3.21	3.85	4.12	3.58	4.56	3.90	4.33	4.16	3.68	4.19	3.49	4.09	3.99	4.28	3.96
eisənobnl	3.68	3.80	3.81	3.92	3.56	3.79	3.48	3.89	3.01	3.50	4.12	2.88	4.32	3.58	3.83	3.95	3.23	3.68	3.26	3.63	3.41	3.86	3.70
eibnl	3.70	3.76	3.83	3.79	3.64	3.75	3.09	3.67	2.43	3.49	3.94	3.04	4.29	3.54	4.20	3.94	3.42	3.83	3.13	3.71	3.59	3.92	3.63
einzoð	3.85	4.09	4.12	4.30	3.88	3.99	3.38	3.77	2.94	3.97	4.14	3.81	3.83	3.68	3.45	3.79	3.69	3.75	3.63	3.89	3.54	4.21	4.04
usebelgned	3.94	3.82	3.90	3.83	3.63	3.85	3.52	3.89	3.11	3.61	4.03	3.19	4.29	3.56	4.04	3.92	3.61	3.80	3.02	3.79	3.71	3.90	3.76
nsįisdr9sA	3.28	3.68	3.80	3.56	3.37	3.78	3.43	3.66	2.98	3.66	3.96	3.10	3.58	3.94	4.16	3.76	4.17	3.96	3.64	3.95	3.83	4.21	3.80
Scale	Community mindedness	Empathy	Perspective taking	Affective	Cognitive inclusion	Caring	Forgiveness	My attitudes	Decisions	Moral reasoning	Affective	Cognitive/Decisions	Religiosity/spirituality	Self-efficacy	Efficacy	Need satisfaction	Initiative	Effort	Persistence	Sense of belonging	Schooling	Social support	Relatedness





Path Analysis

We constructed scale scores based on item means. The correlation matrix of item mean-based scales is presented in Table 21. Histograms of scales are presented in Figure 21.

Table 21: Scale correlations.

	Pearson correlation, r								
Scale	1	2	3	4	5	6	7		
1. Community mindedness	_								
2. Empathy	.56***	—							
3. Forgiveness	.40***	.51***	_						
4. Moral reasoning	.40***	.51***	.42***	-					
5. Self-efficacy	.32***	.32***	.15***	.19***	_				
6. Sense of belonging	.50***	.51***	.39***	.38***	.34***	_			
7. Religiosity/Spirituality	.36***	.33***	.34***	.29***	.10***	.26***	-		

p* < .05, *p* < .01, ****p* < .00



Multiple regression results for predicting community mindedness and forgiveness are summarized in Tables 22 through 26. Caution should be taken when comparing results within each table because results are aggregated over countries. When comparing results across tables, keep in mind that depending on actual group sizes, categories of some variables were either merged or dropped altogether in order to avoid small cell sizes which is problematic in mean comparison procedures. The criterion was to have a minimum of 20 observations per group in order to have reliable estimates. In addition to variation in number of groups, the regression models for each survey population group are based

on scales administered to that group. For example, community mindedness is not an outcome in the school student regression models because this scale was not administered to this survey group. Similarly, sense of belonging only appears in regression models for school and university students because this scale was not administered to adult survey respondents.

All scales were standardized as z scores before inclusion in regression models. Thus, a one-unit change in the standardized variable represents a one standard deviation change. Since we had generally large sample sizes, even small effect sizes are expected to be statistically significant, at 0.05 level of significance. For this reason, we have concentrated on only highly significant variables (p < .001) in our interpretation of regression results. Finally, since we generally found no pattern and little statistical significance in interaction effects, for the sake of brevity these have been omitted from the presented results.

For each survey group, two multiple regression models were estimated for each outcome. The first of these predicted the outcome variable from demographic factors (hereafter referred to as the base model) while the second model (hereafter referred to as the enhanced model) augmented the first model by adding scale predictors. For administrators, gender was the only highly significant predictor in the base model predicting community mindedness, suggesting that on average community mindedness of male administrators was about half a standard deviation higher than that of their female counterparts (B = 0.46, p < .001). This effect was slightly reduced but remained statistically significant scale predictors. While holding all else constant, a 1 SD increase in empathy raised community mindedness by 0.40 SD (p < .01). A similar increase in self-efficacy raised community mindedness by 0.29 SD. The enhanced model explained about 41% of the total variation (large effect) in community mindedness. This figure compares to only 11% in the base model.

Prediction results for forgiveness suggested that empathy, moral reasoning, and self-efficacy are significant predictors in administrators, p < .001. The proportion of explained variation in this model was 32% (relative to 3% in the base model) and thus represents a large effect (Cohen, 1992).

Multiple regression results for teachers were only slightly different from those for administrators and suggested that in addition to a gender effect favoring males there was a significant difference in community mindedness between professional degree holders and the master's or higher education category. The magnitude of this difference was 0.6 SD in favor of the latter group. Results from the enhanced model identified empathy, religiosity/spirituality, and self-efficacy as significant predictors of community mindedness, p < .001.

For forgiveness, number of children had a positive effect on forgiveness (B = 0.09, p < .001) in the base model but not in the enhanced model. In the enhanced model, all four-scale predictors were found to be highly statistically significant, p < .001. For teachers, the total proportion of explained variation in the enhanced model was 44% for community mindedness and 31% for forgiveness (both classified as large effects based on Cohen's [1992] guidelines).

For parents, in the base model community mindedness was significantly lower for professional degree holders than for the master's or higher education group (B = 0.43, p < .01). In addition, Muslim parents on average reported a higher level of community mindedness compared to their non-Muslim and non-Christian counterparts (B = 0.25, p < .001). When scale variables were added to this model, the effect of education weakened but persisted while that of religion disappeared. In addition, the enhanced model identified empathy, moral reasoning, and religiosity/spirituality as strong predictors of community mindedness, p < .001.

For forgiveness, in addition to the three scale variables being significant (p < .001), the effect of education was also significant. Specifically, mean forgiveness of the less than high school education group was 0.17 SD higher than the mean forgiveness of the master's or higher education group, p < .001. The base model also suggested a mean difference in forgiveness between high school and master's or higher education group. However, this difference did not persist when scale predictors were added

to enhance the base model. For parents, the total proportion of explained variation was 45% for community mindedness and 35% for forgiveness (both classified as large effects based on Cohen's [1992] guidelines).

Among university students, females on average reported lower community mindedness in both base and enhanced models; both Christians and Muslims reported higher mean community mindedness compared to non-Muslim and non-Christian students; and the enhanced model identified all scale variables except for self-efficacy as significant predictors of community mindedness, p < .001. For forgiveness, there was a persistent age effect in favor of older individuals (base model: B = 0.91, p < .001; enhanced model: B = 0.75, p < .001), and all five scale predictors were found to be highly significant, p < .001. However, the effect of self-efficacy on forgiveness turned out to be negative, suggesting that 1 SD increase in self-efficacy lowered forgiveness by 0.13 SD among university students, p < .001. This is interesting because for teachers and administrators, this effect was positive. Although one is cautioned against reading too much into this result because the effect size was small (< 0.2 SD), it does suggest that self-efficacy's effect on forgiveness differs between younger and older individuals. This notion is further strengthened by observation of a small but highly significant and negative effect of self-efficacy on forgiveness among school students (B = -0.05, p < .001). For university students, the total proportion of explained variation was 38% for community mindedness and 34% for forgiveness (both classified as large effects based on Cohen's [1992] guidelines).

For school students, significant effect of gender on forgiveness was observed in the base model but it did not persist in the enhanced model. The effect of grade on forgiveness was significant in both models, with estimates from the enhanced model suggesting that relative to Grade 12, this effect decreased consistently as grade level increased. Muslim school students reported a significantly higher mean forgiveness level relative to non-Muslim and non-Christian group (B = 0.18, p < .001). Finally, all five scale variables were significant for school students with the effect of self-efficacy being small but negative (a similar effect was observed for university students as pointed out earlier). The total proportion of explained variation in forgiveness was 34% (classified as large effect based on Cohen's [1992] guidelines).

The main takeaway from multiple regression results is that in general, scale variables such as empathy, moral reasoning, religiosity/spirituality, self-efficacy, and sense of belonging have strong prediction relationships with both community mindedness and forgiveness. The pattern of unadjusted correlations presented earlier in Table 21 was thus validated by multiple regression results.

Table 22: Multiple regression results for administrators.

	Community	mindedness	Forgiveness			
Predictor	Model 1	Model 2	Model 1	Model 2		
Intercept	-0.30	-0.09	-0.37	0.04		
Gender						
Female	-0.46***	-0.32***	-0.16	-0.02		
Male (reference)						
Age						
18-24	0.85*	0.53	0.29	-0.07		
25-34	0.68**	0.46*	0.30	0.03		
35-44	0.38	0.28	0.25	0.13		
45-54	0.06	0.02	0.26	0.20		
55-64 (reference)						
Marital status						
Single, never married	-0.04	-0.07	0.27	0.25		
Married, living together (reference)						
Education						
High school	-0.44*	-0.32	0.12	0.19		
Some college	0.10	0.01	0.18	0.04		
Bachelor's	-0.24*	-0.29**	0.07	-0.02		
Professional degree	-0.16	-0.09	-0.36	-0.17		
Master's or higher (reference)						
Religion						
Christian	0.56*	0.12	0.34	-0.16		
Muslim	0.28	-0.08	0.11			
Other (reference)						
Number of children	0.02	-0.02	0.09**	0.04		
Experience	0.02*	0.02*	0.01	< 0.01		
Tenure	-0.01	< 0.01	-0.01	< 0.01		
Empathy		0.40***		0.36***		
Moral reasoning		0.14**		0.19***		
Religiosity/spirituality		< 0.01		0.18**		
Self-efficacy		0.29***		0.20***		
Adjusted R ²	0.11	0.41	0.03	0.32		
R ²	0.14	0.44	0.07	0.35		

Note. n = 385. *p < .05, **p < .01, ***p < .001. Numbers reported are beta estimates. Model 1 includes demographic controls only.

Table 23: Multiple regression results for teachers.

	Comn minde	nunity edness	Forgiveness		
Predictor	Model 1	Model 2	Model 1	Model 2	
Intercept	0.39	0.28	-0.23	-0.27	
Gender					
Female	-0.20***	-0.20***	-0.11*	-0.10*	
Male (reference)					
Age					
18-24	0.42*	0.15	0.42*	0.25	
25-34	0.14	-0.02	0.23	0.14	
35-44	0.08	0.02	0.05	0.03	
45-54	-0.14	-0.14	0.11	0.14	
55-64 (reference)					
Marital status					
Single, never married	-0.44*	-0.33*	0.01	0.10	
Married, living together	-0.41*	-0.30	0.06	0.13	
Married, living separately	-0.53*	-0.27	-0.13	0.05	
Divorced	-0.32	-0.21	0.03	0.19	
Widowed (reference)					
Education					
< High school	0.33	0.36*	-0.10	0.01	
High school	0.44**	0.15	0.18	-0.07	
Some college	0.02	-0.06	0.14	0.04	
Bachelor's	-0.05	-0.07	0.03	-0.02	
Professional degree	-0.62***	-0.12	-0.31**	0.15	
Master's or higher (reference)					
Religion				0.16	
Christian	0.16	0.13	0.23*	-0.04	
Muslim	0.14	0.01	0.14		
Other (reference)					
Number of children	0.05*	0.01	0.09***	0.06**	
Experience	0.01	0.01	-0.01	< 0.01	
Tenure	< 0.01	< 0.01	< 0.01	< 0.01	
Empathy		0.43***		0.23***	
Moral reasoning		0.09**		0.25***	
Religiosity/spirituality		0.10***		0.17***	
Self-efficacy		0.24***		0.12***	
Adjusted R ²	0.06	0.44	0.04	0.31	
\mathbf{R}^2	0.08	0.45	0.05	0.33	
$\Delta \mathbf{R}^2$	0.08	0.37	0.05	0.27	

Note. n = 1,266. *p < .05, **p < .01, ***p < .001. Numbers reported are beta estimates. Model 1 includes demographic controls only.

Table 24: Multiple regression results for parents.

	Community	mindedness	Forgi	veness
Predictor	Model 1	Model 2	Model 1	Model 2
Intercept	0.19	0.29	0.06	0.14
Gender				
Female	-0.09**	-0.13***	0.09**	0.06*
Male (reference)				
Age				
< 18	-0.37	-0.09	-0.50*	-0.23
18-24	-0.26	-0.01	-0.20	0.04
25-34	-0.30*	-0.08	-0.21	0.01
35-44	-0.43**	-0.16	-0.32*	-0.05
45-54	-0.39**	-0.15	-0.30*	-0.05
55-64	-0.28*	-0.09	-0.24	-0.05
65-74 (reference)				
Marital status				
Single, never married	0.02	< 0.01	0.02	-0.01
Married, living together	-0.01	-0.03	-0.01	-0.04
Married, living separately	-0.03	0.03	-0.08	-0.02
Divorced	-0.31*	-0.17	-0.25*	-0.14
Widowed (reference)				
Education				
< High school	0.18**	0.10*	0.24***	0.17***
High school	0.18**	0.05	0.21***	0.09
Some college	-0.06	-0.08	0.17**	0.16**
Bachelor's	0.02	-0.03	0.17**	0.12*
Professional degree	-0.43***	-0.22***	-0.17*	0.01
Master's or higher (reference)				
Religion				
Christian	0.14	< 0.01	0.03	-0.11
Muslim	0.25***	-0.04	0.14*	-0.13*
Other (reference)				
Number of children	< 0.01	-0.01	0.03**	0.03**
Experience	-0.01*	< 0.01	-0.01**	< 0.01
Tenure	0.01**	< 0.01	< 0.01	< 0.01
Empathy		0.48***		0.32***
Moral reasoning		0.12***		0.22***
Religiosity/spirituality		0.18***		0.17***
2				
Adjusted R ²	0.06	0.45	0.03	0.35
R^2	0.06	0.46	0.04	0.35
ΔR^2	0.06	0.39	0.04	0.32

Note. n = 3,970. *p < .05, **p < .01, ***p < .001. Numbers reported are beta estimates. Model 1 includes demographic controls only.

	Comr mind	nunity edness	Forgi	Forgiveness		
Predictor	Model 1	Model 2	Model 1	Model 2		
Intercept	-0.07	0.20	0.53	0.80		
Gender						
Female	-0.15***	-0.24***	0.02	-0.06*		
Male (reference)						
Age						
< 18	-0.38	-0.20	-0.86**	-0.60**		
18-24	-0.36	-0.27	-0.91***	-0.75***		
25-34	-0.03	-0.14	-0.41	-0.44*		
35-44 (reference)						
Education						
High school	-0.08	0.02	-0.26	-0.17		
Some college	-0.14	-0.01	-0.04	0.06		
Bachelor's (reference)						
Religion						
Christian	0.46***	0.05	0.57***	0.13		
Muslim	0.50***	< 0.01	0.55***	-0.02		
Other (reference)						
Empathy		0.32***		0.40***		
Moral reasoning		0.08***		0.13***		
Religiosity/spirituality		0.12***		0.15***		
Self-efficacy		0.02		-0.13***		
Sense of belonging		0.31***		0.16***		
Adjusted R ²	0.03	0.38	0.05	0.34		
R^2	0.03	0.38	0.05	0.35		
ΔR^2	0.03	0.35	0.05	0.30		

Note. n = 3,530. *p < .05, **p < .01, ***p < .001. Numbers reported are beta estimates. Model 1 includes demographic controls only.

Table 26: Multiple regression results for school students.

	Forgiveness					
Predictor	Model 1	Model 2				
Intercept	-0.65	-0.32				
Gender						
Female	0.10***	-0.02				
Male (reference)						
Age						
< 18	-0.09*	0.04				
18-24 (reference)						
Education						
< Grade 9	0.22***	0.16***				
Grade 9	-0.06	0.14***				
Grade 10	0.05	0.13***				
Grade 11	0.05	0.07*				
Grade 12 (reference)						
Religion						
Christian		0.11*				
Muslim		0.18***				
Other (reference)						
Empathy		0.34***				
Moral reasoning		0.16***				
Religiosity/spirituality		0.13***				
Self-efficacy		-0.05***				
Sense of belonging		0.13***				
Adjusted R ²	0.04	0.34				
R^2	0.04	0.34				
ΔR^2	0.04	0.30				

Note. n = 8,247. *p < .05, **p < .01, ***p < .001. Numbers reported are beta estimates.

Community minded is not an outcome int his table because this scale was not administered to school students. Model 1 includes demographic controls only.

Spiral Dynamics Model Application

One aspect of the Mapping the Terrain study is the generation of empirical evidence aligning components of the 3H model (Orr, 1992) with components of the Spiral Dynamics model. The research currently focuses on four constructs – empathy, forgiveness, moral reasoning, and community mindedness – that span the Head, Heart, and Hands of the 3H model (Nasser, Miller-Idriss, & Alwani, 2018). For example, empathy involves problem solving, which is associated with cognitive functions (the head dimension), as well as emotional intelligence, which is associated with emotional functions (the heart dimension). Similarly, forgiveness involves decision making (the cognitive or head dimension) as well as interdependence and social well-being (the behavioral or hands dimension). The extent to which the four selected constructs are representative of the 3H model is beyond the scope of this paper. In this study it is explicitly assumed that these constructs are an acceptable proxy for all latent traits that constitute the 3H model. For a focused discussion of the 3H model, especially its application in the social sciences, we refer the interested reader to Abu-Nimer (2001b), Singleton (2015), Sipos, Battisti, and Grimm (2008), and Spiewak and Sherrod (2011).

The Spiral Dynamics model (Beck & Cowan, 1996; Graves, 1970) has several dimensions that are grouped into three categories (henceforth called Groups 1, 2, and 3). Group 1 includes individuals that can be described as instinctive, animistic, or egocentric. Group 2 includes individuals that are described as absolutistic, multiplistic, or relativistic; and Group 3 includes all individuals who are systemic, holistic, or *tawhīd* (this last dimension is a proposed extension of the original Spiral Dynamics model [Nasser, Miller-Idriss, & Alwani, 2018]). The sub-categories for each of the three groups have been presented in increasing order of magnitude. For example, the three categories of Group 1 range from instinctive to egocentric in increasing order of magnitude. Similarly, the three sub-categories of Group 2 listed from lowest to highest category are absolutistic, multiplistic and relativistic. For a detailed discussion of the Spiral Dynamics model please refer to Cacioppe and Edwards (2005), Cowan and Todovoric (2000), and Salters (2011).

In order to align dimensions of the two models, a number of statistical methods are available: cluster analysis and factor analysis (Everitt, Landau, Leese, & Stahl, 2011). The exact application of these methods depends on the assumptions made about the number of groups in the population. If we assume that there are exactly nine major categories classified into three ordinal groups (Groups 1, 2, and 3, as defined earlier) as the extended Spiral Dynamics theory suggests, then cluster analysis can be used to force each observation into exactly one of these groups. Cluster analysis is a statistical technique that allows observations to be grouped together based on similarities and dissimilarities of those observations on several metrics. These metrics are typically numeric variables in a quantitative study. A key feature of cluster analysis is that the number of groups formed by observations is unknown and is typically determined based on an optimization criterion. This procedure is different from classification, where the number of groups is known and the objective is to determine group assignment for new observation based on knowledge gained from prior data.

For relatively more refined results, each observation can be classified into one of the nine subcategories of these groups. In this sense, the problem is reduced to that of group membership where the total number of groups is known, and group membership is based on distances between groups with such distance being a function of underlying construct scores (Ritter, 2015). This approach is an unsupervised approach because there are no prior examples available to guide the group membership process. The approach described in this paragraph can also be applied in an exploratory context where no assumption is made about the number of groups or their sub-categories and instead this information is obtained from the observed sample (Hennig, Meila, Murtagh & Rocci, 2015; Roberts, 1997).

In contrast to the unsupervised approach, group membership information can be collected directly from study respondents. Thus, each person in the study can be asked to select one of the nine Spiral

Dynamics model categories that they belong to. This approach is a supervised approach commonly known as classification (Tabachnick & Fidell, 2013) because we can treat either the scores on 3H constructs or the categories of Spiral Dynamics model as the dependent variable in order to predict the other. In the absence of a variable based on Spiral Dynamics categories in the latest Mapping the Terrain survey, this approach is not explored any further in this report.

The two unsupervised methods mentioned earlier in this section, cluster analysis and factor analysis, were developed to solve two different types of problems. The main purpose of cluster analysis is to identify the natural groups that exist within a dataset. These groups are based on similarities between observations and differences between groups. Several algorithms for such cluster analysis exist such as k-means, two-step cluster analysis, and hierarchical cluster analysis (Hennig et al., 2015). For each of these methods it is possible to impose the total number of clusters into which to split the sample. Alternatively, each method may be run without this constraint and return the total number of clusters based on a pre-defined optimization criterion (Everitt et al., 2011).

In contrast to cluster analysis, the main objective in factor analysis is to reduce the number of dimensions (and thus reduce the complexity) of a model. Factor analysis works by combining underlying items or subscales (i.e. variables) into factors (or scales) based on the similarity among underlying variables. Such factor analysis can be exploratory when no prior constraint exists on the number of extracted factors or confirmatory when a predetermined number of factors is extracted from the procedure (Tabachnick & Fidell, 2013). In either case the method is considered unsupervised because of the absence of a dependent variable (Hofmann, 2001). Although the primary motivation behind factor analysis is to combine variables into factors (as opposed to cluster analysis, where the focus is to combine observations into groups), factor analysis allows only that variation to be retained in extracted factors that is common across all underlying variables. In other words, any variation in underlying variables that can be attributed to random or unknown sources (i.e. all sources other than the four constructs in the 3H model: empathy, forgiveness, moral reasoning, and community mindedness) is left out when factor scores are computed (Tabachnick & Fidell, 2013).

These factor scores can then finally be used to separate observations into groups using a clustering algorithm. Theoretically, this combination of factor analysis and cluster analysis should provide a superior solution to employing cluster analysis in isolation because factor analysis helps remove noise from the underlying variables. However, as discussed in detail earlier, in our sample data factor analysis did not perform very well. Given the low proportions of retained variation and low reliability estimates of subscales, we opted to use scale scores based on item means rather than factor scores. We did, however, combine the four stable item-mean based scales using factor analysis into a single dimension on which cluster analysis was then performed.

A combination of cluster analysis, factor analysis, and cross-validation methods were used in this analysis. A description of each type of analysis follows. It should be noted that school students were not included in cluster analysis because the community mindedness scale was not administered to them.

Cross Validation

In order to guard against overfitting, we divided our sample data into two equal but random parts at the outset of analysis. The objective was to build a cluster model based on one part and then use the other to test its performance. The two subsets are hereafter referred to as the training (n = 6,293) and testing (n = 6,378) samples.

Confirmatory factor analysis

Factor analysis was used on the training sample to combine the four variables representing the 3H model into a single dimension. The motivation for factor analysis was to retain only that part of the

variation that is common in the underlying variables, since that is expected to determine group membership in the Spiral Dynamics model. This was a confirmatory factor analysis, given our earlier assumption that the four variables adequately capture the Head, Heart, and Hands dimensions of the 3H model. We performed factor analysis on the correlation matrix using principal axis factoring as the extraction method and extracted one factor based on eigenvalue > 1 rule (= 2.39). The Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin statistic value was 0.77, and the p value for Bartlett's test of sphericity was p < .001. These indicated adequacy of data for factor analysis run. The percentage of total variation in the underlying variables retained by the extracted factor was 46.89%.

Cluster analysis

For cluster analysis the optimal number of clusters, k, was determined from features and interrelationships of input variables - namely, the four variables representing the 3H model: empathy, forgiveness, moral reasoning, and community mindedness. We used the two-step cluster analysis procedure in SPSS rather than the traditional k-means procedure, the latter being a popular clustering method in current literature because of its straightforward implementation (Arora, Deepali, & Varshney, 2016; Hartigan & Wong, 1979; Jain, 2010; Likas, Vlassis, & Verbeek, 2001; Yoo et al., 2012). The two-step cluster analysis procedure has two advantages over the k-means algorithm: It automatically determines the optimal number of clusters based on either the Akaike's Information Criterion (AIC) or the Schwarz's Bayesian Criterion (BIC), and it can handle both numeric and categorical variables as input. We used the mean-based scale scores and survey type as input variables. The two-step cluster analysis on the training sample searched a range of 2–15 clusters with AIC as the selection criterion and identified a total of 3 clusters. We used average value of the silhouette measure of cohesion and separation in order to evaluate cluster analysis performance. This measure ranges between -1 and +1. A value of 1 means that there is no variation within a cluster and values in that cluster are equal to the cluster center (best possible fit). A value of -1 indicates that all cases belonging to a cluster are located on the centers of other clusters (worst possible fit). Finally, a value of 0 means equal distance of a case from its own cluster is exactly equal to the distance between that case and its nearest neighbor cluster. The average value of silhouette measure of cohesion and separation in our cluster run was 0.4 which was classified as fair (on a poor-fair-good rating scale).

In order to examine how the groups were clustered within the categories identified by the first round of cluster analysis, we performed the two-step cluster analysis procedure separately for each first-round. This second round revealed sub-clusters within each of the three initial clusters, albeit with a rating of fair on the silhouette measure. The factor analysis and two rounds of analysis were repeated with the testing sample. The results were almost identical (Factor analysis: KMO = 0.77, Bartlett's p value < .001, percentage of retained variation = 47.0%, number of extracted factors = 1; Cluster analysis: 3 clusters in round one).

Cluster analysis results from round one are summarized in Table 27. These results indicate that based on community mindedness, moral reasoning, empathy and forgiveness, administrators and teachers had similar scores on the underlying factor and thus formed a single cluster. Parents and university students were concentrated in their own clusters.

Cluster analysis results from round two are summarized in Table 28 and represent finer classification into subgroups with the average silhouette measure in the fair range for all three sub-clusters from round one in both the training and testing samples. For example, in the testing sample university students who formed a single cluster in round one were split into three sub-clusters. However, parents were split into two sub-clusters. Administrators and teachers were split into three sub-clusters, with administrators in one cluster and teachers in the remaining two clusters.

In the training sample, instead of the expected 3-3-3 sub-clustering pattern, a slightly different pattern of 3-4-3 was observed. However, it seems that the third sub-cluster results for the aggregate administrator-teacher group resulted from the algorithm's confusion in differentiating between

teachers and administrators. A relatively cleaner result was observed in the training sample where administrators and teachers formed their own sub-clusters in the second round.

Even though our expectation of three clusters with three sub-clusters each was not exactly met, the cluster analysis procedure generated results that were very close to that expectation.

		N				
Sample	Cluster	Administrator	Teacher	Parent	University student	
Testing	1	_	_	_	2,193	
	2	254	852	-	-	
	3	-	-	2,994	-	
Training	1	_	_	3,098	_	
	2	268	800	-	-	
	3	-	_	-	2,212	

Table 27: Survey group sizes by cluster assignment after first round of clustering.

Table 28: Survey group sizes by cluster assignment after second round of clustering.

	Cluster			Ν					
Sample	Round 1	Round 2	Administrator	Teacher	Parent	University student			
Testing	1	1	_	_	_	832			
		2	_	_	-	1,095			
		3	_	_	-	266			
	2	1	_	460	-	-			
		2	-	392	-	-			
		3	254	_	-	-			
	3	1	_	_	1,495	-			
		2	_	-	1,499	-			
Training	1	1	_	_	645	_			
		2	_	_	1,573	-			
		3	_	-	880	-			
	2	1	_	247	-	-			
		2	_	481	-	-			
		3	12	72	-	-			
		4	256	_	_	-			
	3	1	_	_	_	695			
		2	_	-	-	1,130			
		3	_	-	-	387			

Figure 22 presents the mean 3H value represented by mean factor score based on community mindedness, moral reasoning, forgiveness and empathy, by categories of the Spiral Dynamics model based on the assumption of an increasing trend between the instinctive stage and the *tawhīd* stage. The corresponding counts are given in Figure 23 suggesting an approximately symmetrical distribution.

Figure 22: Mean 3H score by categories of the Spiral Dynamics model.



Figure 23: Distribution of respondents by categories of the Spiral Dynamics model.



4. CONCLUSIONS AND LIMITATIONS

This first study is the beginning of an annual attempt to develop an empirical research database and share it widely, making the results and data sets publicly available. The intention is for researchers, academics, policy makers and others to use the raw data to answer more specific research questions, possibly develop comparative studies that expand beyond Muslim societies, and/or propose reform policies and interventions that are locally grounded and authentic to Muslim societies. By developing theoretical frameworks, research instruments, constructs, and measures that reflect and include authentic aspects of Muslim societies, the study hopes to achieve greater local buy-in and engagement for more meaningful outcomes.

This report aims to achieve the above goals and share lessons learned from the Mapping the Terrain (2018-2019) study, including the presentation of the conceptual thinking behind it, the methodology, the scales, and the results and recommendations. There are multiple dimensions and directions that the conclusions may take, but because it is the first attempt at such a large-scale study in Muslim societies, this report will highlight the main lessons learned and discuss the limitations and challenges faced. The focus will be on three themes:

- Who are the participants in the study, and is it possible, here, to paint a picture of the participants based on the survey and the quantitative data? After all, the human faces behind the numbers are what counts.
- Does the model we hypothesized add any new knowledge about the values of choice? What are some of the possible interpretations of the correlations and direction of influence between values?
- How do we interpret the results based on the Spiral Dynamics model we used to frame this annual study?

1. Who are the participants in the study and what do we know about them based on this study?

The results of the study, with a mean sample size of 1,545 (largest from Bangladesh and smallest from Azerbaijan) suggest that most of our participants were young. In fact, 61% of them were below the age of 24 and within that category, secondary school students who are younger than 18 years old were 38% of the sample. The youngest participants were from Bangladesh, followed by Malaysia. Ninety percent of the students were in formal education systems, including public and private K-12 schools. The rest were in extracurricular or community-based small schools.

The parents were the eldest among the adults, on average, with a mean age of 44, followed by administrators (42) and teachers (39). There were also 173 participants from all countries who were above the age of 65; most likely these were teachers and administrators. Eighty-one percent of the adults in the study were married and lived together, as expected in these social groups where divorce is gaining acceptability but generally people stay married as long as possible to keep the family together (Pew Research Center, 2013, p. 82). They mostly had an average of two children. Fifty-six percent of the adults in the sample had education levels between associate degrees and PhDs, and 51% of the teachers had bachelor's degrees. This was anticipated because the adult samples were mostly made of teachers, administrators, and parents (although parents had lower levels of education than teachers and administrators). This aligns well with the minimal educational requirements to teach in many school systems around the globe (Mullis et al., 2008, p. 37).

The participants were balanced in gender; almost half were males and half were females across all surveyed groups except in Palestine, where there were more males included, and Malaysia, where more females were included. This balance is most likely due to our instructions to include similar numbers of males and females especially because in many countries, few schools are co-educational. Gender differences were not significant, which indicates similar and close enough averages on the various scales. All students regardless of country or other demographic variables scored above 3 on most of the scales, suggesting high regard for the items selected and the subscales administered.

Overall 82% of the participants (all groups) were Muslim, and almost half of those identified as Sunni and half didn't but marked themselves as Muslims. This result was expected because most of our samples came from schools with large Muslim populations and areas with large Muslim concentrations. We can't tell whether members of other Muslim groups chose not to identify themselves as such (1.6 percent of participants identified themselves as Shiite, but there could have been more Shia within the sample) or if there weren't any other Muslim groups. The largest non-Muslim populations came from Tatarstan, Kenya, and Mauritius, areas with diverse religious and cultural populations. This also indicates that, in these countries, the researchers included schools and universities that had a mixture of Muslim and non-Muslim students, suggesting a possibility for a more randomized sampling strategy. This wasn't possible in countries with a vast majority of Muslims, such as Bangladesh and Sudan. In general, there were difficulties in some cases with randomly selecting the schools because it was easier to access Islamic schools or districts with larger populations of Muslims, as reported by field researchers in each site.

2. Does the model we hypothesized add any new knowledge on the values of choice? What are some of the possible interpretations of the correlations and direction of influence between values?

In the regression model (Figure 5) we assumed, based on our conceptual framework and the literature reviews, that forgiveness and community mindedness were outcome variables while the rest were predictors. The scales chosen were used in international contexts and were suggested to have high established reliability and validity. On the scale level, the results of the study suggest the same even though on the subscale levels we had lower reliabilities, especially on the "moral reasoning" and "cognitive induction" subscales of empathy. This study utilized as many scales and subscales as possible to end up with those that are solid in terms of their predictability and reliability. Those that were problematic based on factor analysis and for various reasons discussed below under "Limitations," were dropped from the next cycle of the study (2019-2020). As this is a large-scale study and missing values are expected, 20% of the relevant cases were dropped when reliability was calculated and as a result, additional strict criteria were established in the analysis. It is important to note that most items that were problematic were the ones reversed, as almost all showed low reliability. It seems that reversed items, or items that are worded negatively, confused participants after translations or were not translated accurately.

Religiosity received the highest scores among all participants, with a mean of 4.1, followed by moral reasoning (affective, 4.01), and sense of belonging (3.99). Kenya had the highest means on community mindedness, empathy, and sense of belonging and second highest on forgiveness, moral reasoning, religiosity, and self-efficacy. Tatarstan (a region of Russia), on the other hand, had the lowest scores on community mindedness, empathy, forgiveness, moral reasoning and religiosity. The region also received lower means on sense of belonging and self-efficacy as compared to other sites. Hence, despite the desirability bias we see in these types of studies, differences exist between countries and the various groups. Some of the explanations we may propose have to do with the sociopolitical environments in the region, as the only difference we see as unique (as expressed in the analysis) for Tatarstan is that it had the highest non-Muslim population. That it is a Russian region may also suggest less interest in these values, especially religiosity (a leftover from the Soviet regime).
As for Kenya, the country with the highest scores, this may be due to less variation in the samples from Islamic schools and universities in Kenya. Another country in the East African region (Uganda) had the second or third highest scores on all scales and subscales except for self-efficacy. In fact, on the scale levels (as analysis of subscales suggested lower reliability), the three East African countries had some of the highest mean scores on most variables indicating high regard for these values. It is hard to tell though if it's purely higher regard or other factors were at play. It seems fitting to look deeper into the data from these sites and look at the variation in types of schools as well as rural versus urban settings. This requires identifications of regions and types of schools that only local experts can address.

Out of the five target groups, school students had the lowest means on the scales administered to all groups except for religiosity where they had scores consistent with administrators, teachers, and parents. Further, they scored higher on religiosity than university students did. This may be because university students are exposed to more disciplines and viewpoints than secondary school students are, and they were representing various areas of study. There may be other reasons such as whether universities were mostly public or Islamic institutions, but we must investigate further by examining each university that participated in the study in each country.

As for the correlations between variables, the results suggest high and significant correlations, especially between empathy and community mindedness, forgiveness, moral reasoning, and sense of belonging. In general, variables such as empathy, moral reasoning, religiosity/spirituality, self-efficacy, and sense of belonging had strong prediction relationships with both community mindedness and forgiveness. For instance, community mindedness highly and significantly correlated with sense of belonging, suggesting a positive relation between feeling part of a group and being community oriented. This has been suggested in the literature, where empathy was foundational to many other values (Paris, 2015).

This highlights the importance of exposing children to empathy education (socio- emotional education in general) in the early years and suggests the need for further investigation of how empathy can be taught at a younger age to raise new generations of empathetic youth and adults (Sierksma, Thijs, & Verkuyten, 2014). Furthermore, and based on the two regression models administered, raising empathy and self-efficacy predicted an increase in community mindedness, promoting the importance of both in the societies we research that are more collective and community-oriented (Darwish & Huber, 2003).

Interestingly, gender had an impact on predicted community mindedness among administrators. Females had significantly higher scores on this construct, while gender effects favoring males were found among teachers and university students when predicting community mindedness. Further effects of gender were found on forgiveness especially among school students. Age was also a predictor of forgiveness, because older participants scored higher than younger ones on forgiveness attitudes. The effects of self-efficacy on forgiveness were positive among teachers and administrators, while the effect of self-efficacy on forgiveness in university students was negatively correlated. This suggests that higher self-efficacy lowered forgiveness among younger students. This is an interesting result, as forgiveness research points out to various types of attitudes when deciding to forgive, one of which is conditional forgiveness, which may be the case here (Abu-Nimer & Nasser, 2013). University students forgive inconsistently, which is characteristic of this type of forgiveness. Predictions of forgiveness were similar, with empathy, moral reasoning, and self-efficacy predicting the levels of forgiveness. Here also the effect of education was significant in predicting forgiveness because of a mean difference between those with high school education and those with master's degrees and higher.

3. How do we interpret the results based on the adapted human development model we use to frame this annual study?

The conceptual model that this study is based on uses the Spiral Dynamics model (Beck & Cowan,

1996) as the framework to articulate the vision and the interpretation of the results. We also use the 3H model (Orr, 1992) as a mechanism toward change and empowerment to move people along the trajectory. In the analysis, the various states were grouped into three categories, with the last one including the *tawhīd* state of mind as the highest with a score of 5 on a 1-5 Likert scale. The analysis suggests that the majority of the participants were in the middle category (Absolutistic-Multiplistic-Relativistic) while the smallest number were in the first category (Intrinsic-Animistic-Egocentric). The last category (Systemic-Holistic-*tawhīd*) had the second highest number of participants.

The symmetrical distribution presented is, in fact, good news for the study, because despite some of the harsh realities experienced in some places such as Palestine and Sudan, most of the participants were away from the Intrinsic-Egocentric states that describe early and instinctive states of existence and consciousness. This category is more tribal and less logical and systemic (Beck & Cowan, 1996). Being in the middle states of consciousness means people could be empowered to move to higher states as long as life conditions don't worsen. Without the intention of reading too much into this, it seems this result has promise for interventions in curriculum and pedagogy as well as in policy recommendations that utilize the Head-Heart-Hands strategy to reach higher states such as the holistic and the *tawhīd*. In that process educational programs infusing the values included in the study and a values-based approach to education could make a difference for the next generation of students in Muslim societies.

At this stage of the study and as we move through the annual waves, deepen the knowledge in the model, and explore ways in which values play roles in the developmental trajectory even further, we will be able to refine our methodology and analysis to make more meaning out of these results. For now, we can say that students in Muslim societies along with teachers, parents, and administrators are using their values such as empathy and synthesis-oriented thought (characteristics of systemic-relativistic stages) to address everyday challenges that we asked about in the surveys. It is true that we assumed this trajectory and "forced" participants into categories, but this still had meaning. Further development of this strategy is promising in interpreting the results.

Limitations of the Study

It is clear to us that despite all efforts, random sampling strategies didn't occur in all sites. A convenient sampling model was at play amid attempts to randomize at each level possible; even where random schools were not guaranteed, random classrooms were selected. This was mainly because of two factors. First, it was easier for the coordinators to use existing networks in many countries to conduct the study. Second, there were difficulties associated with conducting empirical research in many of the countries in the study and gaining approval to enter government-run schools. As noted in previous studies, people are usually skeptical of researchers and are resistant to perceived agendas dictated by the West (Kamuya, et al., 2013). The research team, headquartered in the United States, had to prove their credibility and authenticity during a training workshop that was conducted in July 2018, at the launch of the study. Several skeptical participants scrutinized the study's objectives and rationale and, as a result of that skepticism, their countries are not represented in the study because they chose not to participate.

It is also clear that desirability bias is always there in survey studies (Kaminska & Foulsham, 2013) and is always one of the limitations of such a design. That there were significant variations in the results among the different countries testifies to the fact that individuals in different religious and cultural contexts responded differently, and some of those differences could have been because of diverse understanding of the values. For example, the results from Tatarstan were much lower than those from other locations on religiosity. This could be because the understanding of religiosity, forgiveness or other values differed from one language to another and from one sociocultural context to another. This may have been intensified by the use of translations into different languages, where some meaning was lost in translation.

Nevertheless, in one of the later meetings of the coordinators from various sites, we had two focus groups working on defining "empathy" from their context. At the end of the two sessions, we collected the definitions from each participant and shared with them the definition that we came up with based on the review of previous studies. Participants from the 13 countries and one republic within a country came up with almost identical definitions, with the addition of a phrase that "with the help of God and trust in Him," suggesting religious sentiments that researchers assigned to the values. In order to prevent such misunderstandings and variation in translations, for the next round, each translated survey and the back translations were conducted by two different people, and the back translations were thoroughly examined by the research team.

Finally, several other limitations are anticipated in such a study, one of which is that we may have had too many target groups, and some might have been problematic such as the parents' group where we had a lower return in some cases. We may have also included too many subscales, which made some of them look similar and hence affected the reliability of the subscales (in addition to the translations of reversed items). In the second round, we are reducing the target groups and the number of the subscales, especially ones that showed low reliability such as moral reasoning. As one of our objectives is to produce high-quality and authentic research, we will continue to refine the methods and the processes in place.

Education reform can't solve all the challenges of education systems and stakeholders within Muslim societies, nor will it work unless developed in tandem with reforms at the levels of policy and governance. Moreover, education aims, content, strategies, and purposes are constantly and rigorously debated and contested. The questions of why students go to school, what they learn, whether and how they have opportunities to continue to post-secondary education, and how any or all education is needed for successful engagement as citizens, are highly politicized.

Further research is always needed, as this study contributes to the field and provides some answers to questions that may arise based on the results in policy, pedagogy and curriculum. For example, what policy recommendations might we suggest that will promote empathy, forgiveness, and community mindedness among others in Muslim majority schools and universities based on the results? Are the ministries involved in the research (in the multiple sites) willing to set educational standards and guidelines to promote the above? What changes are needed in the curriculum to promote empathy and other concepts as identified in the research? In pedagogy, what would the results on the existence of high or low levels of empathy, forgiveness, and others mean to teachers, administrators, and others and ways they teach and model behaviors of empathy, forgiveness, etc.? How do schools make the connection between knowledge of these topics and having the needed set of skills? Lastly, how can people in leadership and administrative positions model behaviors that reflect a values-based approach to leadership which takes into consideration empathy, forgiveness, etc.? Which policies and strategies do these leaders engage in to promote these factors?

Numerous research questions can stem from this study, including regional interests and analysis. For example, the results in East Africa may answer more specific questions about that region, or the results from Central Asia may inform the fields of education, human development, religious education, and others regarding the unique dynamics in the region. The public availability of the data sets from this year and beyond will support scholars interested in certain regions or countries as well as specific constructs.

REFERENCES

- Abduh, M. (1906). Risalat al-tawhid. [Archival document]. Cairo, Egypt: al-Matba'ah al-'Amirah. Retrieved from https://archive.org/details/risalatal*tawhid*00muamuoft/page/153
- Abu-Nimer, M. (2001a). Conflict resolution, culture, and religion: Toward a training model of interreligious peacebuilding. *Journal of Peace Research*, 38(6), 685–704. doi:10.1177/0022343301038006003
- Abu-Nimer, M. (2001b). *Reconciliation, justice, and coexistence: Theory and practice.* Lanham, MD: Lexington Books.
- Abu-Nimer, M., & Nasser, I. (2013). Forgiveness in the Arab and Islamic contexts: Between theology and practice. *Journal of Religious Ethics*, 41(3), 474-494.
- Abu-Nimer, M., & Nasser, I. (2017). Building peace education in the Islamic educational context. *International Review of Education*, 153-167.
- Adamson, F., Astrand, B., & Darling-Hammond, L. (Eds.) (2016). *Global education reform: How privatization and public investment influence education outcomes.* New York: Routledge.
- Agustiar, A. (2015). The meaning of al-Qalb and disclosure in al-Quran. *Journal Ushuluddin*, 118-126.
- Ahmed, E. & Braithwaite, J. (2005). Forgiveness, shaming, shame and bullying. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Criminology*, *38*(3), 293-323.
- Ahmetoglu, E., & Acar, I.H. (2016). The correlates of Turkish preschool preservice teachers' social competence, empathy and communication skills. *European Journal of Contemporary Education*, *16*(2), 188–197.
- Al Faruqi, I. (2000). *Al Tawhīd: Its implications for thought and life*. Herndon: International Institute of Islamic Thought.
- Al-Ghazali, A.M. (2001). *Faith in divine unity and trust in divine providence: The revival of the religious sciences book XXXV.* (D.B Burrell, Trans.). Fons Vitae (Original work published 1095).
- Alnahdi, G. H. (2014). Educational change in Saudi Arabia. *Journal of International Education Research, 10*(1).
- Alwani, A., & Nasser, I. (2019, March/April). IIIT's Advancing Education in Muslim Societies initiative. *Islamic Horizons*, pp. 30-32.
- Andrews, M. (2000). Forgiveness in context. Journal of Moral Education, 29(1), 75-86.
- Arora, P., Deepali, D., & Varshney, S. (2016). Analysis of k-means and k-medoids algorithm for big data. *Procedia Computer Science*, *78*, 507–512. doi:10.1016/j.procs.2016.02.095
- Aslan, R. (2011). No god but God. New York, NY: Random House.
- Astin, A.W. (1999). Student involvement: A developmental theory for higher education. *Journal of College Student Development*, 40(5), 518-529.
- Bandura, A., (1986). *Prentice-Hall series in social learning theory: Social foundations of thought and action: A social cognitive theory.* Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall, Inc.
- Bandura, A. (1997). *Self-efficacy: The exercise of control.* New York: W. H. Freeman/Times Books/Henry Holt & Co.
- Bandura, A. (2006) Guide for Constructing Self-Efficacy Scales. In: Pajares, F. and Urdan, T.S., (Eds.), *Self-efficacy beliefs of adolescents* (307-337). Charlotte, NC: Information Age Publishing.
- Baumeister, R. & Leary, M. (1995). The need to belong: Desire for interpersonal attachments as a fundamental human motivation. *Psychological Bulletin*, *117*(3), 497-529
- Beck, D., & Cowan, C. (1996). *Spiral dynamics: Mastering values, leadership, and change.* Malden, MA: Wiley-Blackwell.
- Beck, D., & Cowan, C. (2006). *Spiral dynamics: Mastering values, leadership and change: Exploring the new science of memetics.* Oxford: Blackwell.
- Beck, D.E., Teddy, H.L., Solonin, S., Viljoen, R., Johns, T.Q. (2018). *Spiral Dynamics in action: Humanity's master code*. Malden, MA: Wiley-Blackwell.

Berliner, R. & Masterson, T.L. (2015). Review of research: Promoting empathy development in the early childhood and elementary classroom. *Childhood Education*, *91*(1), 57-64.

Bosscher, R. J., & Smit, J. H. (1998). Confirmatory factor analysis of the general self-efficacy scale. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, 339-343.

Brimi, H. (2009). Academic instructors or moral guides? Moral education in America and the teacher's dilemma. *The Clearing House: A Journal of Educational Strategies, Issues and Ideas, 82*(3), 125–130.

Büssing, A., Kerksieck, P., Günther, A., & Baumann, K. (2013). Altruism in adolescents and

young adults: Validation of an instrument to measure generative altruism with structural equation modeling. International Journal of Children's Spirituality, 18(4), 335–350.

- Cacioppe, R., & Edwards, M. (2005). Seeking the Holy Grail of organisational development: A synthesis of integral theory, spiral dynamics, corporate transformation and action inquiry. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, *26*(2), 86–105. doi:10.1108/01437730510582536
- Carnoy, M. & Rhoten, D. (2002). What does globalization mean for educational change? A comparative approach. *Comparative Education Review*, 46(1), 1-9.
- Castillo, R., Salguero, J.M., Fernandez-Berrocal, P., Balluerka, N. (2013). Effects of an emotional intelligence intervention on aggression and empathy among adolescents. *Journal of Adolescence*,36(5), 883–892.
- Castro-Hidalgo, A & Gomez-Alvarez, L. (2016). A long-term neoliberal experiment and its impact on the quality and equity of education. In Adamson, F., Astrand, B., & Darling-Hammond, L. (Eds.), *Global education reform: How privatization and public investment influence education outcomes* (pp. 16-49). New York, NY: Routledge.
- Chang-Ho, C. J., Ibrahim, Y., & Kim, S. D. (2009). Islamic personal religion and moral reasoning in social justice and equality: The evidence from Indonesian college students. *The International Journal for the Psychology of Religion*, 259-274.
- Cohen, J. (1992). Quantitative methods in psychology: A power primer. *Psychological Bulletin*, 155-159.
- Committee on Integrating the Science of Early Childhood. (2000). *From neurons to neighborhoods: The science of early childhood development*. (J. P. Shonkoff, & D. A. Phillips (Eds.) Washington, DC: National Academies Press.
- Cowan, C., & Todorovic, N. (2000). Spiral dynamics: The layers of human values in strategy. *Strategy & Leadership*, 28(1), 4–11. doi:10.1108/10878570010335912
- Darwish, A. E. & Huber, G.L. (2003). Individualism vs. collectivism in different cultures: A cross-cultural study. *Intercultural Education*, *14*(1), 47-55.
- Davis, M. H. (1983). Measuring individual differences in empathy: Evidence for a multidimensional approach. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 113-126.
- Davis, M. H. (1994). Empathy: A social psychological approach. Boulder, CO: Westview Press.

Deci, E. L., & Ryan, R. M. (2000). The "what" and "why" of global pursuits: Human needs and the self-determination of behavior. *Psychological Inquiry*, 227-268.

Deci, E. L., Ryan, R. M., Gagne, M., Leone, D. R., Usunov, J., & Kornazheva, B. P. (2001). Need satisfaction, motivation, and well-being in the world organizations of a former Eastern Bloc country. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*.

Devine, J., Hinks, T., & Naveed, A. (2019). Happiness in Bangladesh: The role of religion and connectedness. *Journal of Happiness Studies*, 351-371.

Diekstra, R.F. (2008). Effectiveness of school-based social and emotional education programmes worldwide. *Social and emotional education: An international analysis.*

Durlack, J. A., Weissberg, R. P., Dymnicki, A. B., Taylor, R. D., & Schellinger, K. (2011). The impact of enhancing students' social and emotional learning: A meta-analysis of school-based universal interventions. *Child Development*, *82*, 405-432.

- Ede, S. (2013). Spiral dynamics A way of understanding human nature [Web Page]. Retrieved from http://www.cruxcatalyst.com/2013/09/26/spiral-dynamics-a-way-of-understanding-human-nature/
- El-Moslimany, A. (2018). *Teaching children: A moral, spiritual, and holistic approach to educational development.* Herndon: International Institute of Islamic Thought.
- Enright, R., & Gassin, E. (1992). Forgiveness: A developmental view. *Journal of Moral Education*, 21(2), 99-114.
- Erikson, E. H. (1959). Identity and the life cycle: Selected papers. *Psychological Issues*, 1, 1-171.
- Everitt, B., Landau, S., Leese, M., & Stahl, D. (2011). *Cluster analysis* (5th ed.). Chichester, West Sussex: John Wiley & Sons.
- Foster, R.D. & Armstrong, S.A. (2017). On the intersection of spiritual and social-emotional development in children and adolescents. *Journal of Child and Adolescent Counseling*, *3*(3), 132-145.
- Fowler, J. W. (1991). Stages in faith consciousness. *New Directions for Child and Adolescent Development*, 1991(52), 27-45.
- Gagné, M., Ryan, R.M, & Bargmann, K. (2003). Autonomy support and need satisfaction in the motivation and well-being of gymnasts. *Journal of Applied Sport Psychology*, *15*, 372-390.
- Gair, S. (2012). Feeling their stories: Contemplating empathy, insider/outsider positionings, and enriching qualitative research. *Qualitative Health Research*, 134-143.
- Gesink, I. F. (2006). Islamic reformation: A history of madrasa reform and legal change in Egypt. *Comparative Education Review*, *50*(3), 325-345.
- Gilligan, C. (1993). *In a different voice: Psychological theory and women's development*. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.
- Goodenow, C. (1993). The psychological sense of school membership among adolescents: Scale development and educational correlates. *Psychology in Schools*, 79-90.
- Graham, J., Haidt, J., & Nosek, B. A. (2008). Liberals and conservatives rely on different sets of moral foundations. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *96*(5), 1029-1046.
- Graves, C. (1970). Levels of existence: An open system theory of values. *Journal of humanistic Psychology*, *10*(2), 131–155. doi:10.1177/002216787001000205
- Haidt, J. (2001). The emotional dog and its rational tail: A social intuitist approach to moral judgement. *American Psychological Association*, *108*(4), 814-834.
- Hartigan, J., & Wong, M. (1979). Algorithm AS 136: A k-means clustering algorithm. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society, Series C (Applied Statistics), 28*(1), 100–108. doi:10.2307/2346830
- Hatcher, J. (2008). The Public Role of Professionals: Developing and Evaluating the Civic-Minded Professional Scale (Doctoral dissertation). Retrieved from ResearchGate.
- Hennig, C., Meila, M., Murtagh, F., & Rocci, R. (2015). *Handbook of cluster analysis*. Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press.
- Hofmann, T. (2001). Unsupervised learning by probabilistic latent semantic analysis. *Machine Learning*, *42*, 177–196. doi:10.1023/A:1007617005950
- Hoge, D.R. (1972). A validated intrinsic religious motivation scale. *Journal for the Scientific Study of Religion*, 11, 369-376.
- Hojat, M. (2007). Definitions and conceptualization. In M. Hojat, *Empathy in Patient Care: Antecedents, Development, Measurement and Outcomes* (pp. 3-15). New York: Springer.
- Horsthemke, K. (2015). Epistemic empathy in childrearing and education. *Ethics and Education*, *10*(1), 61–72.
- Huber, S. & Huber, O. W. (2012). The Centrality of Religiosity Scale (CRS). Religions, 710-724.
- Hudson-Flege, M. & Thompson, M. (2017). Empathy and extracurricular involvement in emerging adulthood: Findings from a longitudinal study of undergraduate college males. *Journal of College Student Development*, *58*(5), 674-684.

- Ilardi, B. C., Leone, D., Kasser, R., & Ryan, R. M. (1993). Employee and supervisor ratings of motivation. Main effects and discrepancies associated with job satisfaction and adjustment in a factory setting. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 1789-1905.
- Jahan, S. (2016). *Human development report 2016: Human development for everyone*. New York: United Nations Development Program.
- Jain, A. (2010). Data clustering: 50 years beyond K-means. *Pattern Recognition Letters, 31*, 651–666. doi:10.1016/j.patrec.2009.09.011
- Jones, D. (2009). A novel approach to business ethics training: Improving moral reasoning in just a few weeks. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 367-379.
- Kaminska, O. & Foulsham, T. (2013). Understanding sources of social desirability bias in different modes: Evidence from eye-tracking. *Institute for Social & Economic Research*, 2013(4), 1-11.
- Kamuya, D.M. Theobald, S.J., Munywoki, P.K., Koech, D., Geissler, W.P., & Molyneux, S.C. (2013).
 Evolving friendships and shifting ethical dilemmas: fieldworkers' experiences in a short term community based study in Kenya. *Developing World Bioethics*, 13(1), 1-9.
- Kasser, T., Davey, J., & Ryan, R. M. (1992). Motivation, dependability, and employee-supervisor discrepancies in psychiatric vocational rehabilitation settings. *Rehabilitation Psychology*, 175-187.
- Kegan, R. (1982). *The evolving self: Problem and process in human development*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Kilani, M. I. (1996). *Ahd f al tarbiyah al Isl miyah* [The goals of Islamic education]. Herndon, VA: The International Institute of Islamic Thought (IIIT).
- King, M. & Hunt, R. (1969). Measuring the religious variable: Amending findings. *Journal for the Scientific Study of Religion*, *11*, 240-251.
- Koenig, H. G., Westlund, R. E., Goeroge, L. K., Hughes, D. C., Blazer, D. G., & Hybels, C. (1993). Abbreviating the Duke Social Support Index for use in chronically ill elderly individuals. *Psychosomatics*, 61-69.
- Kohlberg, L. (1984). *The psychology of moral development: The nature and validity of moral stages.* New York, NY: HarperCollins.
- Konrath, S.H., O'Brien, E. H., Hsing, C. (2011). Changes in dispositional empathy in American college students over time: A meta-analysis. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, 15(2), 180-198.
- Krathwohl, D. R., Bloom, B. S., & Masia, B. B. (1964). *Taxonomy of educational objectives: The classification of educational goals, handbook II: Affective domain.* New York: David McKay Company Inc.
- Lawford, H.L. & Ramey, H.L. (2017). Predictors of early community involvement: Advancing the self and caring for others. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, 59(1-2).
- Lessem, R. (2018). Foreward. In Beck, D.E., Teddy, H.L., Solonin, S., Viljoen, R., & Johns, T.Q. *Spiral Dynamics in action: Humanity's master code* (xiii-xv) [Foreward]. Malden, MA: Wiley-Blackwell.
- Likas, A., Vlassis, N., & Verbeek, J. (2001). The global k-means clustering algorithm (Technical Report No. IAS-UVA-01-02). Intelligent Autonomous Systems. https://hal.inria.fr/inria-00321493/document
- Lings, M. (1983). *Muhammad: His life based on the earliest sources* (Vol. 88). New York: Inner Traditions International.
- Longo, N. V. (2013). Deliberative pedagogy in the community: Connecting deliberative dialogue, community engagement, and democratic education. *Journal of Public Deliberation*, *9*(2), 1-18.
- Lou, J., Liu, H., & Liu, X. (2017). Development of the Problematic Social Networking Services Use Scale with college students. *Social Behavior and Personality: An international journal*, 45, 1889-1904.
- Marigoudar, S. & Kamble, S.V. (2014). A study of forgiveness and empathy: a gender difference. *Indian Journal of Positive Psychology*, 5(2).
- Maslow, A. H. (1943). A theory of human motivation. Psychological Review, 370-396.
- Maslow, A. H. (1954). *Motivation and personality*. Oxford: Harpers.

Maslow, A. H. (1962). Toward a psychology of being. Princeton: D. Van Nostrand Company.

- Masterson, M. L. & Kersey, K. C. (2013). Connecting children to kindness: Encouraging a culture of empathy. *Childhood Education*, *89*(4), 211-216.
- McCullough, M. E., Rachal, K.C., Sandage, S.J., Worthington, E. L. Jr., Brown, S.W., & Hight, T. L. (1998). Interpersonal forgiving in close relationships II: Theoretical elaboration and measurement. Journal of Personality and Social Psychology, 75, 1586-1603.
- McCullough, M. E., & Witvliet, C. V. (2002). The psychology of forgiveness. In C. R. Snyder & S. J. Lopez (Eds.), *Handbook of positive psychology* (pp. 446-458). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- McIntosh, H., Metz, E., & Youniss, J. (2005). Community service and identity formation in adolescents. In J. L. Mahoney, R. W. Larson, & J. S. Eccles (Eds.), *Organized Activities as Contexts of Development: Extracurricular Activities, After-School and Community Programs* (pp. 331-351). Mahwah: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates Publishers.
- Mullis, I. V. S., Martin, M. O., Olson, J. F., Berger, D. R., Milne, D., & Stanco, G. M. (Eds.) (2008).TIMSS 2007 encyclopedia: A guide to mathematics and science education around the world (vol. 1).
- Nasser, I., Abu-Nimer, M., & Mahmoud, O. (2014). Contextual and pedagogical considerations in teaching for forgiveness in the Arab world. *Compare: A Journal of Comparative and International Education*, 35-52.
- Nasser, I., Miller-Idriss, C., & Alwani, A. (2018). *Reconceptualizing reform of education in Muslim societies.* Paper presented at the Symposium on Muslim Philanthropy and Civil Society, Indianapolis, IN.
- Orr, D. W. (1992). *Ecological Literacy: Education and the transition to a postmodern world*. Albany, NY: State University of New York Press.
- Paris, B. (2015). Hands on to help others: Service-learning as a cross-cultural strategy to promote empathy and moral development in the preschool classroom. *Childhood Education*, *91*(6), 451-455.
- Pew Research Center. (2013). The world's Muslims: Religion, politics, and society. *The Pew Forum on Religion and Public Life*. Retrieved from https://www.pewforum.org/2013/04/30/the-worlds-muslims-religion-politics-society-morality/
- Piaget, J., & Inhelder, B. (1969). The psychology of the child. New York: Basic Books.
- Piaget, J. (1977). The development of thought: Equilibration of cognitive structures. (Trans A. Rosin). Oxford, England: Viking.
- Pittman, L. D., & Richmond, A. (2007). Academic and psychological functioning in late adolescence: The importance of school belonging. Journal of Experimental Education, 75, 270– 290
- Pittman, L. D. & Richmond, A. (2008). University belonging, friendship quality, and psychology adjustment during the transition to college. *The Journal of Experimental Education*, 76(4), 343-361.
- Powers, J. R., Goodger, B., & Byles, J. E. (2004). Assessment of the abbreviated Duke Social Support Index in a cohort of older Australian women. *Australasian Journal of Ageing*, 71-76.
- Preston, J.P. (2013). Community involvement in school: Social relationships in a bedroom community. *Canadian Journal of Education*, *36*(6), 413-437.
- Pring, R. (2019). Development of moral education in the UAE: lessons to be learned. *Oxford Review of Education*, *45*(3), 297-314.
- Qurtuby, S. A. (2013). The Islamic roots of liberation, justice and peace: An anthropocentric analysis of the concept of "Tawhīd". *Islamic Studies*, *52*, 297-325.
- Rest, J. R. (1984). Research on moral development: Implications for training counseling psychologists. *The Counseling Psychologist*, 19-29.
- Ritter, G. (2015). Robust cluster analysis and variable selection. Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press.

- Roberts, S. (1997). Parametric and non-parametric unsupervised cluster analysis. *Pattern Recognition*, *30*(2), 261–272. doi:10.1016/S0031-3203(96)00079-9
- Rothon, C., Goodwin, L., & Stansfield, S. (2012). Family social support, community "social capital" and adolescents' mental health and educational outcomes: A longitudinal study in England. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, *47*, 697-709.
- Salters, D. (2011). Transactional analysis and spiral dynamics. *Transactional Analysis Journal*, 41(3), 265–276. doi:10.1177/036215371104100308
- Saroughi, M. (2019). *Examining relationships among self-efficacy, self-regulation, stereotype threat, sense of belonging, and well-being in immigrant language-minority undergraduate students.* Unpublished dissertation.
- Sherer, M., Maddux, J. E., Mercandante, B., Prentice-Dunn, S., Jacobs, B., & Rogers, R. W. (1982). The self-efficacy scale: Construction and validation. *Psychological Reports*, *51*, 663-671.
- Sierksma, J., Thijs, J., & Verkuyten, M. (2014). In-group bias in children's intention to help can be overpowered by inducing empathy. *British Journal of Developmental Psychology*, 45-56.
- Singleton, J. (2015). Head, heart, and hands model for transformative learning: Place as context for changing sustainability values. *Journal of Sustainability Education*, 9. http://www.jsedimensions.org/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/PDF-Singleton-JSE-March-2015-Love-Issue.pdf
- Sipos, Y., Battisti, B., & Grimm, K. (2008). Achieving transformative sustainability learning:
 Engaging head, hands and heart. *International Journal of Sustainability in Higher Education*, 9(1), 68–86. doi:10.1108/14676370810842193
- Spiewak, G., & Sherrod, L. (2011). The shared pathways of religious/spiritual engagement and positive youth development. In A. Warren, R. Lerner, & E. Phelps (Eds.), Thriving and spirituality among youth: Research perspectives and future possibilities (pp. 167–182). Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons. doi:10.1002/9781118092699
- Spreng, R. N., McKinnon, M. C., Mar, R. A., & Levine, B. (2009). The Toronto empathy questionnaire: Scale development and initial validation of a factor-analytical solution to multiple empathy measures. *Journal of Personality Assessment*, 62-71.
- Stambolovic, V. (2002). The case of Serbia/Yugoslavia: An analysis through Spiral Dynamics. *Medicine, Conflict and Survival, 18*(1), 59-70.
- Tabachnick, B. & Fidell, L. (2013). *Using multivariate statistics* (6th ed.). Saddle River, NJ: Pearson Education.
- Tangney, J. P., Boone, A. L., Fee, R., & Reinsmith, C. (1999). Multidimensional Forgiveness Scale. George Mason University, Fairfax,VA.
- Temli, Y., Sen, D., Akar, H. (2013). Elementary school teacher candidates' perceptions and definitions on morality and moral education. *Egitim ve Bilim*, *38*(168).
- Teymoori, A., Heydari, A., & Nasiri, H. (2014). Relationship between dimensions of religiosity, authoritarianism, and moral authority. *Social Compass*, 92-107.
- Tovar, E. & Simon, M.A. (2010). Factorial structure and invariance analysis of the sense of belonging scales. *Measurement and Evaluation in Counseling and Development*, 43(3), 199-217.
- UNESCO. (1996). Learning: The treasure within. *Report to UNESCO of the International Commission on Education for the Twenty-first Century*. Paris, France.
- Wang, Y., Davidson, M. M., Yakushko, O. F., Savoy, H. B., Tan, J. A., & Bleier, J. K. (2003). The scale of ethnocultural empathy: Development, validation, and reliability. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 221-234.
- Wang, C. (2013). Fostering critical religious thinking in multicultural education for teacher education. *Journal of Beliefs and Values*, *34*(2), 152-164.
- Wells, D., & Schminke, M. (2001). Ethical development and human resources training: An integrative framework. *Human Resource Management Review*, 135-158.
- Wilber, K. (2007). The integral vision. Boston & London: Shambhala.

- Worthington, E.L. Jr., (2001). *Five steps to forgiveness: The art and science of forgiving.* New York, NY: Crown Publishers.
- Worthington, E. L., Jr., Wade, N. G., Hight, T. L., Ripley, J. S., Berry, J. W., Schmitt, M., O'Connor, L. (2003). The Religious Commitment Inventory—10: Development, refinement, and validation of a brief scale for research and counseling. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 84-96.
- Yoo, I., Alafaireet, P., Marinov, M., Pena-Hernandez, K., Gopidi, R., Chang, J., & Hua, L. (2012). Data mining in healthcare and biomedicine: A survey of the literature. *Journal of Medical Systems*, *36*(4), 2431–2448. doi:10.1007/s10916-011-9710-5
- Zahavi, D., & Overgaard, S. (2011). Empathy without isomorphism: A phenomenological account. In J. Decety, *Empathy: From bench to bedside*. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.

APPENDIX A

Countries/Sites participating in Mapping the Terrain 2018-2019

•	Azerbaijan	•	Kenya	•	Sudan
•	Bangladesh	•	Kyrgyzstan	•	Tatarstan
•	Bosnia	•	Malaysia	•	Tanzania
•	India	•	Mauritius	•	Uganda
•	Indonesia	•	Palestine		

APPENDIX B

Item description

Religiosity/Spirituality

- How important is your religion for you? 1.
- How important is prayer for your religious beliefs? 2.
- How important is it for you to feel that God intervenes in your life? З.
- How important is it for you to belong to a religious group? 4.
- How important is your religion in defining who you are? 5.
- How important is it for you to go to your place of worship? 6.
- How important is volunteering for you based on your religious beliefs? 7.

Response choices: 1 = Not important, 2 = Slightly important, 3 = Moderately important, 4 = Important, 5 = Very important

Religiosity/Spirituality

- I spend time trying to grow in understanding of my faith. 1.
- It is important to me to spend periods of time in private religious thought and reflection. 2.
- 3. Religious beliefs influence all my dealings in life.
- 4. Religion is especially important to me because it answers many questions about the meaning of life.
- I often read books and magazines about my faith. 5.
- I enjoy working in the activities of my religious organization. 6
- 7. I enjoy spending time with others of my religious affiliation
- I keep well informed about my local religious group and have some influence in its decisions. 8.
- I make financial contributions to my religious organization. 9
- 10. My religious beliefs lie behind my whole approach to life.

Response choices: 1 = Strongly disagree, 2 = Moderately disagree, 3 = Undecided, 4 = Moderately agree, 5 = Strongly agree

Empathy

Perspective taking

- I believe there are 2 sides to every question and try to look at them both. 1.
- When I'm upset at someone, I usually try to "put myself in his place" for a while. 2
- Before criticizing somebody. I try to imagine how I would feel if I were in their place. З.
- If I am sure I am right about something, I don't waste much time listening to other people's arguments. 4
- 5. I sometimes find it difficult to see things from the "other person's" point of view.
- I try to look at everybody's side of a disagreement before I make a decision. 6.

Response choices: 1 = Strongly disagree, 2 = Moderately disagree, 3 = Undecided, 4 = Moderately agree, 5 = Strongly agree

Affective

- When someone else is feeling excited, I tend to get excited too. 1.
- 2. Other people's misfortunes do not disturb me a great deal.
- 3. It upsets me to see someone being treated disrespectfully.
- 4. I remain unaffected when someone close to me is happy.
- I enjoy making other people feel better. 5.
- I have tender, concerned feelings for people less fortunate than me 6
- 7. When a friend starts to talk about his/her problems, I try to steer the conversation toward something else.
- I can tell when others are sad even when they do not say anything. 8.
- I find that I am "in tune" with other people's moods. 9.
- 10. I do not feel sympathy for people who cause their own serious illnesses.
- 11. I become irritated when someone cries.
- 12. I am not really interested in how other people feel.
- I get a strong urge to help when I see someone who is upset.
 When I see someone being treated unfairly, I do not feel very much pity for them.
- 15. I find it silly for people to cry out of happiness.
- 16. When I see someone being taken advantage of, I feel kind of protective toward him/her.
- 17. For this question please simply select 'Strongly agree' as your answer.

Response choices: 1 = Strongly disagree, 2 = Moderately disagree, 3 = Undecided, 4 = Moderately agree, 5 = Strongly agree

Cognitive inclusion

- 1. When I hear people make jokes about other groups of people, I tell them I am offended even though they are not referring to my group.
- 2. I express my concern about discrimination to people from other groups.
- 3. I recognize that the media often portrays people based on racial and ethnic stereotypes.
- 4. I feel uncomfortable when I am around a significant number of people who are different than me.
- 5. I feel irritated when people of different backgrounds speak their language around me.

Response choices: 1 = Strongly disagree, 2 = Moderately disagree, 3 = Undecided, 4 = Moderately agree, 5 = Strongly agree

Caring

- 1. I help others even when there is no direct benefit to me.
- 2. If someone I do not know asks me for help, I will immediately help them.
- 3. When I see suffering, I try to find ways to alleviate it.
- 4. When I see individuals in need, I think about how to relieve their distress or meet their needs.
- 5. If someone I do not know intends to borrow something which is really important to me, I will lend it to them nonetheless.
- 6. I can relinquish my material goods in favor of the common good.
- 7. When I see individuals in need, I ask them how I can help.

Response choices: 1 = Strongly disagree, 2 = Moderately disagree, 3 = Undecided, 4 = Moderately agree, 5 = Strongly agree

Forgiveness

- My attitudes
 - 1. If someone wrongs me, sooner or later I will make him or her pay for it.
 - 2. I don't believe in second chances.
 - 3. Forgiving someone who has wronged me means allowing that person to walk all over me.
 - 4. Even if someone wrongs me, it would be wrong to seek revenge.
 - 5. When I think about forgiving, justice is more important than mercy.
 - 6. A person should abandon all ill will toward the person they forgive.
 - 7. Anger affects your decision of forgiveness to a great extent.
 - 8. Over time, a person's forgiveness of another will usually come about by itself.
 - 9. To forgive completely, a person should try to make everything go back to the way it was before the injury.
 - 10. No matter what has happened with a family member, after thorough discussion, all can be forgiven.
 - 11. No matter what has happened with friends, after thorough discussion, all can be forgiven.

Response choices: 1 = Strongly disagree, 2 = Moderately disagree, 3 = Undecided, 4 = Moderately agree, 5 = Strongly agree

Decisions

- 1. Imagine that your brother/sister borrowed your car and while he was driving it he crossed a red light and hit another car, which caused a great damage to your car, but no one was hurt.
- 2. Imagine a young man from your town who was almost engaged to one of your sisters broke up with her.
- 3. Imagine you told your sibling a secret and you wanted him/ her not to tell anyone, then you discovered that he/she had disclosed this secret to few people.
- 4. Imagine you had an argument with your cousin and he asked you to leave his or her house.
- 5. Imagine you were at a social gathering and you heard someone from your same religion curses yours.
- 6. Imagine you were at a social gathering you heard someone who is different from your religion curses yours.
- 7. Imagine that one of your next door neighbors built a wall around his house, and then you came to realize that his wall was inside your land or property.
- 8. Imagine that one of your friends starts a nasty rumor about you that is not true. As a result, people begin treating you worse than they have in the past.
- 9. Imagine that a friend borrows your most valued possession and then loses it. The friend refuses to replace it.

Response choices: 1 = Extremely unlikely, 2 = Unlikely, 3 = Neutral, 4 = Likely, 5 = Extremely likely

Moral reasoning

Affective

- 1. One of the worst things a person could do is hurt a defenseless animal.
- 2. It can never be right to kill a human being.
- 3. People should be loyal to their family members, even when they have done something wrong.
- 4. It is more important to be a team player than to express oneself.
- 5. For this question please simply select 'Strongly agree' as your answer.

Response choices: 1 = Strongly disagree, 2 = Moderately disagree, 3 = Undecided, 4 = Moderately agree, 5 = Strongly agree

Cognitive/Decisions

- Whether or not someone acted unfairly. 1.
- Whether or not someone acted in a way that God would approve of. 2
- 3. Whether or not someone conformed to the traditions of society.
- Whether or not some people were treated differently than others. 4
- 5. Whether or not someone showed a lack of respect for authority.
- 6 Whether or not someone violated standards of purity and decency.

Response choices: 1 = Not at all relevant, 2 = Slightly relevant, 3 = Somewhat relevant, 4 = Very relevant, 5 = Extremely relevant

Community mindedness

- I keep very well informed about current issues of social justice. 1.
- 2. Others I work with would likely describe me as someone who is at ease working with people from diverse ethnic backgrounds.
- 3. I feel confident in my ability to bring people together to address a community need.
- I feel very comfortable recruiting others to become more involved in the community. 4.
- 5. Others would likely describe me as a person who is well informed about a variety of volunteer opportunities in the community.
- 6. I am well connected to a number of people who are active in their communities.
- I am very interested in current events. 7.
- 8. I have a strong ability to come to consensus with others through dialogue and compromise.

Response choices: 1 = Strongly disagree, 2 = Moderately disagree, 3 = Undecided, 4 = Moderately agree, 5 = Strongly agree

Self-efficacy

Efficacy

- How much can you do to get faith-based institutions involved in working with your school? 1.
- 2. How much can you do to get local colleges and universities involved in working with your school?
- 3. How much can you do to make your school a safe place?
- How much can you do to get your students to trust you? 4
- 5. How much can you do to overcome the influence of adverse community conditions on your students' learning?
- 6. How much can you do to enhance collaboration between teachers and the administration to make your school run effectively?
- 7. How much can you do to get businesses involved in working with the school?
- 8. How much can you do to make students enjoy coming to school?
- How much can you help other teachers with their teaching skills? 9
- 10. How much can you do to reduce school dropout?
- 11. How much can you do to reduce school absenteeism?
- 12. How much can you do to get students to believe they can do well in schoolwork?
- 13. How much can you help teachers with their teaching skills?

Response choices: 1 = Nothing, 2 = Very little, 3 = Some influence, 4 = Quite a bit, 5 = A great deal

Need satisfaction

- 1. I feel like I can make a lot of inputs to deciding how my job gets done.
- 2. I really like the people I work with.
- I do not feel very competent when I am at work. З.
- People at work tell me I am good at what I do. 4.
- 5. I feel pressured at work.
- 6. I get along with people at work.
- 7. I pretty much keep to myself when I am at work.
- 8. I am free to express my ideas and opinions on the job.
- I consider the people I work with to be my friends. 9
- 10. I have been able to learn interesting new skills on my job.
- 11. When I am at work, I have to do what I am told.

- Most days I feel a sense of accomplishment from working.
 My feelings are taken into consideration at work.
 On my job I do not get much of a chance to show how capable I am.
- 15. People at work care about me.
- 16. There are not many people at work that I am close to.
- 17. I feel like I can pretty much be myself at work.
- 18. The people I work with do not seem to like me much.
- 19. When I am working I often do not feel very capable.

- 20. There is not much opportunity for me to decide for myself how to go about my work.
- 21. People at work are pretty friendly toward me.

Response choices: 1 = Not at all true, 2 = Not true, 3 = Somewhat true, 4 = True, 5 = Very true

Initiative

- 1. If something looks too complicated I will not even bother to try it.
- 2. I avoid trying to learn new things when they look too difficult.
- When trying to learn something new, I soon give up if I am not initially successful. 3

Response choices: 1 = Never, 2 = Rarely, 3 = Sometimes, 4 = Often, 5 = Always

Effort

- When I make plans, I am certain I can make them work. 1.
- 2. If I can't do a job the first time, I keep trying until I can.
- 3 When I have something unpleasant to do, I stick to it until I finish it.
- 4. When I decide to do something, I go right to work on it.
- 5. Failure just makes me try harder.

Response choices: 1 = Never, 2 = Rarely, 3 = Sometimes, 4 = Often, 5 = Always

Persistence

- 1. When I set important goals for myself, I rarely achieve them.
- 2. I do not seem capable of dealing with most problems that come up in my life.
- When unexpected problems occur, I don't handle them very well. 3.
- 4. I feel insecure about my ability to do things.

Response choices: 1 = Never, 2 = Rarely, 3 = Sometimes, 4 = Often, 5 = Always

Sense of belonging

Schooling

- The teachers have respect for me. 1.
- 2. I am treated with as much respect as others at my school.
- It is hard for people like me to get accepted here. 3.
- Sometimes I feel as if I don't belong here. 4
- People here notice when I'm good at something. 5
- 6. I feel very different from most other students here.
- 7. I feel proud of belonging to my school.
- Other students here like me the way I am. 8.
- Other students in my school take my opinions seriously. 9.
- 10. Most teachers at my school are interested in me.
- 11. There's at least one teacher or other adult in this school I can talk to if I have a problem.
- 12. People at this school are friendly to me.
- 13. Teachers here are not interested in people like me.
- I am included in lots of activities at my school.
 I can really be myself at this school.
 People here know I can do good work.

- 17. I wish I were in a different school.

Response choices: 1 = Not at all true, 2 = Not true, 3 = Somewhat true, 4 = True, 5 = Very true

Social support

- 1. I feel that my family understands me.
- 2 I feel that my friends understand me.
- 3 I feel useful to my family.
- I feel useful to my friends. 4
- 5. I have a definite role in family and among friends.
- I can talk about deepest problems with some family and friends. 6
- There are more than two people that I can depend on or feel close to in local area (other than family). 7.
- 8. I know what is going on with family.
- I know what is going on with friends. 9.
- 10. I am satisfied with kinds of relationship I have with family.
- 11. I am satisfied with kinds of relationship I have with friends.

Response choices: 1 = Not at all true, 2 = Not true, 3 = Somewhat true, 4 = True, 5 = Very true

Relatedness

- 1. I really like the people I interact with.
- 2. I get along with people I come into contact with.
- 3. I pretty much keep to myself and don't have a lot of social contacts outside my family.
- 4. I consider the people I regularly interact with to be my friends.
- 5. People in my life care about me.
- 6. There are not many people that I am close to.
- 7. The people I interact with regularly do not seem to like me much.
- 8. People are generally pretty friendly toward me.
- 9. I feel connected to my friends on social media (FB, Instagram, etc.).
- 10. Compared with reality, I am more satisfied with online interpersonal relationships.
- 11. Compared with reality, I prefer to know someone through social media.

Response choices: 1 = Not at all true, 2 = Not true, 3 = Somewhat true, 4 = True, 5 = Very true

